



A Dissertation for the Degree of Master

Functional evaluation of *Fusarium venenatum*-based microbial protein using multi-omics analysis

Multi-omics 분석을 이용한 *Fusarium venenatum* 기반 미생물 단백질의 기능 평가

February 2023

By

Daniel Lee

Department of Agricultural Biotechnology Graduate School Seoul National University

Functional evaluation of *Fusarium venenatum*-based microbial protein using multi-omics analysis

Advisor: Prof. Younghoon Kim, Ph.D.

Submitting a Master's Dissertation of Agriculture

February 2023

Department of Agricultural Biotechnology Graduate School Seoul National University

Daniel Lee

Confirming the Master's Dissertation written by Daniel Lee

February 2023

Multi-omics 분석을 이용한 *Fusarium venenatum* 기반 미생물 단백질의 기능 평가

Functional evaluation of *Fusarium venenatum*-based microbial protein using multi-omics analysis

지도교수 김 영 훈

이 논문을 농학석사학위논문으로 제출함 2023 년 2 월

서울대학교 대학원 농생명공학부 이 준 표

이준표의 농학석사학위논문을 인준함 2023 년 2 월

위원장	(인)
부위원장	(인)
위 원	 (인)

Abstract

Functional evaluation of *Fusarium venenatum*-based microbial protein using multi-omics analysis

Daniel Lee

Program in Animal Science and Biotechnology Department of Agricultural Biotechnology Graduate School of Seoul National University

These days, meat is the main source of protein for humans. However, meeting the global demand for meat is predicted hard in the future for several reasons such as the increasing global population and meat consumption, the low efficiency of converting feed to meat, the environmental burden, and greenhouse gases emission. Many food companies and researchers have sought alternative protein sources such as cultured meat, plant-based protein, and edible insect to supply protein sustainably for the future. Microbial protein which is made by fermentation of *Fusarium venenatum* is one of the candidates for alternative protein

sources. Therefore, we aimed to elucidate the functional evaluation of *F*. *venenatum*-based microbial protein as an alternative protein source using multi-omics analysis.

In the first study, we conducted experiments using *C. elegans*. We fed *Escherichia coli* OP50 (OP50) or *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum* (F.V). In the lifespan and killing assay, F.V group showed improved longevity and innate immune response compared to OP50 group. To evaluate lipid quantification Nile red and Oil red o staining were performed and the result showed significantly reduced fat accumulation in F.V group compared to OP50 group. Thus, we performed a whole transcriptomic analysis to identify alteration at the molecular level by *F. venenatum*. The result showed notably downregulated gene expressions related to fat synthesis including *pod-2* and *fasn-1* and upregulated gene expressions related to the fat breakdown pathway in F.V group compared to OP50 group.

The second experiment was conducted to confirm the anti-obesity effect of *F. venenatum* in mice induced with a high-fat diet. Blood analysis showed that toxicity biomarkers were reduced and lipid profiles were improved in the groups orally administered with *F. venenatum* compared to the HFD group. Histological data revealed that groups fed with *F. venenatum* showed significantly reduced fat accumulation in both liver and adipose tissue. The metabolomic analysis showed the high concentration of primary bile acid and its prosecutor cholesterol in the fecal of groups fed with *F. venenatum* compared to other groups. This result implied that *F. venenatum* compared to other groups.

venenatum entrapped the digestive enzyme including primary bile acid and cholesterol which may have led to a reduction in lipid digestion and consequently decrease in fat accumulation. In addition, the metagenomic analysis showed that *F. venenatum* altered the composition of microbial composition and increased the alpha diversity.

In conclusion, this series of functional studies reveal the possibility of *F. venenatum*-based microbial protein as a sustainable alternative protein. In addition, *F. venenatum*-based microbial protein reduced fat accumulation when fed to animals with metabolic diseases such as obesity. These results imply *F. venenatum*-based microbial protein may apply as an anti-obesity supplement.

Keyword : *Fusarium venenatum*, Microbial protein, Meat-alternative, Functional evaluation, Anti-obesity

Student Number : 2021-24755

Table of Contents

Abstract	I
Table of Contents	IV
List of Tables	IX
List of Figures	X
List of Abbreviations	XIII

Chapter 1.

Literature review

1.1. Conventional protein source	.1
1.1.1. Conventional protein source: Meat	.1
1.1.2. The difficulty of meeting the growing meat demand	2
1.1.3. Obesity has become a global problem	3
1.2. Microbial protein	4
1.2.1. Definition and benefit of microbial protein	.4
1.2.2. Different types of microorganisms for microbial protein	5
1.2.2.1. Yeast	.7
1.2.2.2. Bacteria	.7
1.2.2.3. Algae	7
1.2.2.4. Fungi	.8

1.2.3. The benefit of using microbial protein on environment	8
1.3. Mycoprotein	12
1.3.1. Mycoprotein: Fusarium venenatum	14
1.3.2. Nutritional value of <i>Fusarium venenatum</i>	14
1.3.3. Muscle development with Fusarium venenatum	16
1.3.4. Antioxidant ability with Fusarium venenatum	16
1.3.5. Improved lipid profile with <i>Fusarium venenatum</i>	19

Chapter 2.

Evaluation of the *Fusarium venenatum* in Caenorhabditis elegans using multi-omics analysis

2.1. Introduction	21
2.2. Macterials and methods	25
2.2.1. Nutritive value	25
2.2.1.1. Nutritional composition	25
2.2.1.2. Mycotoxin quantification assay	25
2.2.2. Functional experiment using <i>C. elegans</i>	27
2.2.2.1. Bacterial strains and culture conditions	27
2.2.2.2. C. elegans culture condition	28
2.2.2.3. C. elegans lifespan and killing assays	28
2.2.2.4. <i>C. elegans</i> behavior and body size	
2.2.3. Evaluation of fat accumulation in <i>C. elegans</i>	

2.2.3.1. Nile red staining
2.2.3.2. Oil red O staining
2.2.4. Transcriptomic analysis
2.2.5. Metabolomic analysis
2.2.6. Statistics
2.3. Results
2.3.1. Nutritional value
2.3.1.1. Nutritional composition
2.3.1.2. Mycotoxin quantification assay
2.3.2. Functional experiment using <i>C. elegans</i>
2.3.2.1. Lifespan assay40
2.3.2.2. Killing assay43
2.3.2.3. Body size
2.3.3. Evaluation of fat accumulation in <i>C. elegans</i> 48
2.3.3.1. Quantification of fat accumulation
2.3.3.2. <i>C. elegans</i> behavior 51
2.3.4. Transcriptomic analysis53
2.3.4.1. Regulated gene related to fat metabolism
2.3.4.2. Visualized and analyzed gene network
2.3.5. Metabolomic analysis
2.4. Discussion

Chapter 3.

E	valuation	of the	anti-obesity	effect	of	Fusarium	venenatum
in	mice usir	ng mult	i-omics anal	ysis			

3.1. Introduction
3.2. Macterials and methods
3.2.1. Animals, Diets and Experimental design73
3.2.1.1. Animals and Diets73
3.2.1.2. Experimental design73
3.2.2. Blood analysis76
3.2.2.1. Fasting blood glucose and oral glucose tolerance test76
3.2.2.2. Lipid profile 76
3.2.2.3. Inflammatory cytokines76
3.2.3. Histological analysis77
3.2.4. Metabolomic analysis77
3.2.5. Metagenomic analysis79
3.2.6. Statistics
3.3. Results
3.3.1. Body weight, feed intake and water intake
3.3.2. Blood analysis
3.3.2.1. Blood glucose
3.3.2.2. Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT)
3.3.2.3. Inflammatory cytokines

3.3.2.4. Lipid profile and liver toxicity biomarkers
3.3.3. Histological analysis
3.3.3.1. Fat weight
3.3.3.2. H&E analysis (Liver & Fat)91
3.3.4. Metabolomic analysis94
3.3.5. Metagenomic analysis97
3.4. Discussion
Reference 113
Summary in Korean145

List of Tables

Chapter 1.

Chapter 2.

Table 2. Nutritional composition of Fusarium venenatum KACC No.49797
(strain A3/5)
Table 3. Mycotoxin content of Fusarium venenatum KACC No.49797
(strain A3/5) 39

List of Figures

Chapter 1.

Chapter 2.

 Figure 4. Lifespan assay of Caenorhabditis elegans fed with Fusarium

 venenatum and extracted protein

 Figure 8. Peristaltic speed and pumping rate of *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed

 with *Fusarium venenatum*

 52

 Figure 11. Changed metabolites profile in *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with

 Fusarium venenatum
 58

Chapter 3.

Figure 12. Design of mice experiment75

Figure 13. Changed body weight, feed intake and water intake by feeding

Fusarium venenatum8	1
---------------------	---

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Name
SCP	Single cell protein
PDCAAs	Protein digestibility-corrected amino
	acid score
SCFAs	Short-chain fatty acids
MUFAs	Monounsaturated fatty acids
PUFAs	Polyunsaturated fatty acids
SFAs	Saturated fatty acids
GLP-1	Glucagon-like peptide-1
РҮҮ	Peptide tyrosin-tyrosin
TC	Total cholesterol
HDL	High-density lipoprotein
LDL	Low-density lipoprotein
VLDL	Very low-density lipoprotein
TG	Triglycerides
C. elegans	Caenorhabditis elegans
NHR	Nuclear hormone receptor
SREBP	Sterol response element-binding
	protein

АМРК	AMP-activated kinase		
BHI	Brain Heart Infusion		
LB	Luria-Bertani		
NGM	Nematode growth medium		
OP50	Escherichia coli OP50		
GC-MS	Gas Chromatography-Mass		
	Spectrometry		
SEM	Standard error of the mean		
BCAAs	Branched-chain amino acids		
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test		
AST	Aspartate transaminase		
ALT	Alanine transaminase		
H&E	Hematoxylin and eosin		

Chapter 1. Literature review

1.1. Conventional protein source

Protein is important in human life. Protein helps the body repair, regenerate cells, and build new structural and functional proteins such as enzymes and hormones. Also, it improves growth and development in children and adolescents (Bohrer, 2017). Adequate intake of dietary protein is important for humans in all stages of life. Protein undernutrition may lead to physical weakness, stunted growth, anemia, edema, vascular dysfunction, and impaired immunity. The protein consists of amino acids linked by peptide bonds. Dietary proteins are hydrolyzed by proteases and peptidases to amino acids, dipeptides and tripeptides in the gastrointestinal tract. It is crucial to consume a suitable amount of essential amino acids (Wu, 2016). Some amino acids can't be synthesized in humans. In other words, humans must consume those amino acids through diet. Insufficient intake of individual essential amino acids may occur physical and biochemical issues (Reeds & Hutchens, 1994). Meat is one of the foods rich in high-quality protein and essential amino acids.

1.1.1. Conventional protein source: Meat

Meat is a conventional protein source for humans. It has been defined as "Skeletal muscle and its associated tissues (including connective tissues, blood vessels, nerves, and bones) and edible remains, derived from mammals, avian, and aquatic species, especially from domesticated animals such as hogs, cattle, poultry, sheep and goat" (Kauffman, 2001; Seman et al., 2018). Meat is considered a highly nutritive food provides not only highquality protein but also micronutrients such as iron, zinc, vitamin B and selenium (Godfray et al., 2018). Also, it contains all the essential amino acids, and their bioavailability is higher than other dietary sources (Cosgrove et al., 2005; Davey et al., 2003).

1.1.2. The difficulty of meeting the growing meat demand

The global population continues to increase and is prospected to increase to 9.2 billion by 2050 (Moreland et al., 2010). About 30% of human protein intake per day comes from livestock products, and in developed countries, about 50% comes from livestock products (Steinfeld et al., 2006). The world's average meat consumption per capita and total meat consumption is increasing due to the increase in the average individual income and global population (Godfray et al., 2018). To meet this demand, one-third of the earth's ice-free land is being used for growing livestock, and many forests are being destroyed to create pastures and arable land for raising livestock and producing their feed (Ramankutty & Foley, 1999; Steinfeld et al., 2006). Previous research expected if this current consumption pattern continues globally, in 2050, 1,250 million tonnes of meat and dairy need to be produced per year to meet the global demand (Ritala et al., 2017). In other words, it will be difficult to keep up with the growing global meat demand because of the environmental impact and also the low efficiency of converting feed to meat. Due to the concern about this problem, attention on alternative protein sources is increasing to replace conventional protein source meat (Grasso et al., 2019). Many food companies and researchers are focusing on alternative protein source that can replace meat and provide protein more sustainably.

1.1.3. Obesity has become a global problem

Obesity is a global epidemic these days (Organization, 2000; Wang & Lobstein, 2006). Obesity has increased in many countries worldwide with more than 600 million adults reported as obese and more than 1.9 billion as overweight (Caballero, 2019; Malik et al., 2013). The population with obesity can easily be exposed to the risk of chronic diseases such as type II diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart disease and cancers (Aneja et al., 2004; Calle & Thun, 2004; Dixon, 2010; Hossain et al., 2007; KEYS, 1980; Salter, 2013). Obesity can result from an imbalance between energy intake and consumption (Peng et al., 2016). Despite the high nutritional value of meat, excessive consumption can induce overconsumption of energy and result in obesity (Salter, 2018). Previous research found a positive association between meat consumption and obesity among U.S. adults (Wang & Beydoun, 2009). In the face of the increasing global population, meat consumption, environmental burden and obese population, efforts are

3

being made to develop food that can play the role of an alternative protein source and substitute conventional protein source (Kumar et al., 2017; Smetana et al., 2015). For these reasons a variety of alternative protein sources has been developed and microbial protein which is made from the dried cells of microorganisms is one of them (De Steur, 2001; Nasseri et al., 2011; Peregrin, 2002; Sadler, 2004).

1.2. Microbial protein

In the early fifties, due to the increasing world shortage of protein, great efforts have been made to seek alternate protein sources. For this reason, a microbial protein referred to as single cell protein (SCP) was first mentioned in 1996 to describe protein production from biomass derived from different types of microorganisms such as yeast, bacteria, algae and fungi (Nasseri et al., 2011). Microbial protein has been considered an alternative protein source for food and feed with the interesting feature that it can be produced on a large scale (Sharif et al., 2021). Also, it has a good advantage of can be produced regardless of climate, soil status and less land used which can be provided sustainably (Hülsen et al., 2018).

1.2.1. Definition and benefit of microbial protein

Microbial protein, which is also referred to as SCP (Although some microorganisms such as fungi and algae are multicellular), is the edible

4

biomass of microorganisms. There are a few microorganisms that can be used to produce microbial proteins such as yeast, bacteria, algae and fungi (Nangul & Bhatia, 2013). Produced microbial proteins can be utilized for both animal feed and human food. Producing microbial proteins are known for several beneficial characteristics (Nasseri et al., 2011; Onyeaka et al., 2022; Sharif et al., 2021).

- Ease of fermentation and production
- Able to use a variety of substrates to grow
- High efficiency in substrate conversion
- High productivity due to fast growth rate
- Do not require broad land or a large amount of water
- Can be harvested independently with the weather
- Do not degrade environments or contribute to greenhouse gases and climate change

1.2.2. Different types of microorganisms for microbial protein

Lots of microorganisms, including yeast, bacteria, algae and fungi can be used to produce microbial protein. Microbial protein is known for its high nutritional value, including high protein, essential amino acids, vitamins, and lipid profile (Nasseri et al., 2011). The different compositions of the main types of microorganisms are shown in Table 1. To be used as SCP, candidate microorganisms should not produce toxic or carcinogenic compounds during fermentation.

Composition	Fungi	Yeast	Bacteria	Algae
Protein	30-45	45-55	50-65	40-60
Fat	2-8	2-6	1-3	7-20
Ash	9-14	5-10	3-7	8-10
Nucleic acid	7-10	6-12	8-12	3-8

 Table 1. The compositions of the main types of microorganisms (% dry weight)

(Brinton & Warren, 1976)

1.2.2.1. Yeast

At first, yeast is a good microorganism to produce a microbial protein. It is known for a few advantages such as high lysine content, providing vitamin B group complex, and being able to grow at low pH (Nasseri et al., 2011; Ritala et al., 2017). However, there are disadvantages to using, including low growth rates, low methionine contents, high contents of nucleic acid, and low cell digestibility are hindered which can limit the nutritional value (Alvarez & Enriquez, 1988).

1.2.2.2. Bacteria

Bacteria are known for their high growth rate, high protein, and essential amino acid content (Ravindra, 2000). The content of methionine is up to 3.0% which is higher than the other microorganisms (Øverland et al., 2010). Also, it provides a vitamin B group complex. However, small cell size makes it difficult to harvest after fermentation and contains high nucleic acid compared to other microorganisms (Nasseri et al., 2011). Also, there is risk of food poisoning by the presence of toxins produced by some gramnegative bacteria (Onyeaka et al., 2022).

1.2.2.3. Algae

Algae is known for providing high protein contents and fats (including ω -3 fatty acids and carotenoids), vitamins A, B, C, and E, mineral salts, and chlorophyll (Sousa et al., 2008). Also, it is known for its low nucleic acid

content (Nasseri et al., 2011). However, it has disadvantages of using as food, such as having cellulosic cell walls which can hardly be digested by humans and other non-ruminants and having a high concentration of heavy metals (Becker, 2007).

1.2.2.4. Fungi

Fungi have the advantage of the ease of growing, and harvesting with their and low water activity and large size (Onyeaka et al., 2022). It is known for its good composition of amino acids, which can be favorably compared with the FAO guidelines. High in lysine and threonine content but relatively low methionine content, although they still meet the FAO/WHO recommendations (Ritala et al., 2017). It is also known for providing vitamins, especially vitamin B group complex including biotin, choline, folic acid, glutathione, niacin, pantothenic acid, pyridoxine, riboflavin, thiamine and 4-aminobenzoic acid (Onyeaka et al., 2022). The content of the cell wall is rich in chitin and glucan which can contribute as fiber to the diet (Wiebe, 2002). However, it has the disadvantage of a low growth rate, and some fungi produce mycotoxins (Nasseri et al., 2011; Onyeaka et al., 2022).

1.2.3. The benefit of using microbial protein on environment

The livestock industry provides a valuable protein source to humans. However, it has negative environmental impacts, such as deforestation, emission of greenhouse gases, water use, industrial waste and eutrophication (Poore & Nemecek, 2018). This limit the growth of the livestock industry which is the main source of conventional protein for human. In this context, microbial protein got the attention about being a potential alternative protein source for humans and animals in the future. Microbial protein has less impact on the environment compared to the present livestock industry (Huang & Kinsella, 1986). Also, it is known for its ability to utilize agricultural waste, industrial waste, food waste and natural gas like methane as the substrate which is regarded as a pollutant (Ritala et al., 2017; Tropea et al., 2022). Using these wastes for fermenting microbial protein has two functions which are reducing the pollutants and producing edible protein. In the previous research, the microbial protein was produced from biowastes, by a combination of anaerobic digestion and thermochemical gasification. The biowastes were converted to substrates (e.g., H₂, CH₄, CO₂, NH₃,) which can be used by fermentation of microbial protein (Matassa et al., 2020). Also, there are some studies about producing microbial protein via fermentation of food waste, such as wheat bran (Yunus et al., 2015), orange and lemon peel (Milala et al., 2018), and whey (Schultz et al., 2006). According to previous research, replacing 20% of per-capita ruminant meat consumption with microbial protein can reduce annual deforestation, lower CO_2 emissions roughly in half, and reduce methane emissions by 2050 (Humpenöder et al., 2022). This result represented microbial protein can be a sustainable protein source that can guarantee future food safety by

upcycling the carbon and nutrient from waste and low emission of greenhouse gas. The methods for microbial protein production using various substrates are shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Method for producing the microbial protein with different

types of substrates (Sharif et al., 2021).

1.3. Mycoprotein

Mycoprotein is a whole food source derived from the fermentation of fungi (Coelho et al., 2020). The conventional method of obtaining protein was feeding animals with carbohydrates and then getting the meat from their carcass, but protein from mycoprotein can be obtained by supplying carbohydrates to fungi (Finnigan, 2011). Less carbon, water, and land are used to obtain the same amount of protein in mycoprotein than animals (Nadathur et al., 2016; Ritchie et al., 2017). A comparison of greenhouse gas emissions and water use per from different protein sources is shown in Figure 2. Also, unlike animals, fungi can use agro-industrial wastes which include carbohydrate polymers such as cellulose, starch, proteins, lipids and other microelements (Yunus et al., 2015). In the previous research, some of the agro-industrial wastes were successfully used as substrates to produce mycoprotein, including pea-processing industry byproduct (Souza Filho et al., 2018), oats meal (Prakash et al., 2015), date juice (Hosseini & Khosravi-Darani, 2011), date waste (Reihani & Khosravi-Darani, 2018) and date sugar (Hosseini et al., 2009). This refers to mycoprotein produced by can be produced by a variety of inexpensive substrates, which can lead to low costs and high sustainability.



Figure 2. Comparison of greenhouse gas emissions and water use per production of 30g of protein from different protein sources (Coelho et al., 2020) (kg CO₂e, kilograms carbon dioxide equivalent; GHG, greenhouse gas emissions).

1.3.1. Mycoprotein: Fusarium venenatum

In the late 1960s, Fusarium venenatum A3/5 (KACC No 49797) was first discovered by Rank Hovis McDougall with the aim of finding the potential source of protein for human consumption (Finnigan et al., 2019). Among candidates, F. venenatum A3/5 showed a high level of protein, low odor, and low toxicity (King et al., 2018). To evaluate the safety of F. venenatum A3/5, a ten-years assessment program was conducted (Finnigan et al., 2019). To be used as food, mycoprotein should not contain mycotoxin. During the evaluation, some strains of *F. venenatum* produced toxins during fermentation. However, F. venenatum A3/5 did not produce any toxins under similar ferment conditions to others. In addition, it did not show any adverse effects on the immune or other symptoms with consumption (Finnigan et al., 2019). In 1985, the Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food, United Kingdom (MAFF, UK) approved the sale of mycoprotein derived from F. venenatum A3/5 in the United Kingdom (Finnigan et al., 2017). In 2002, it was notified as a generally recognized as safe (GRAS) strain by the Food and Drug Administration, United States (FDA, U.S.) (Bartholomai et al., 2022). After being accepted by FDA as GRAS in 2002, a mycoprotein product made by F. venenatum A3/5 has been sold in the United States and also sold in other countries worldwide (Finnigan et al., 2019).

1.3.2. Nutritional value of *Fusarium venenatum*

F. venenatum is known for its content of high-protein, high-fiber, low-

fat and relatively low-energy (Dunlop et al., 2017). F. venenatum is a highquality protein source that can produce all essential amino acids and had a 0.996 score on a protein digestibility-corrected amino acid score (PDCAAS). It scored higher than chicken and beef and was very close to egg and milk which scored a maximum score of 1 (Derbyshire & Delange, 2021; Edwards & Cummings, 2010). Also, the previous study has demonstrated that the bioavailability of amino acids in F. venentum was similar to milk and higher than plant proteins (Coelho et al., 2021). The cell wall of F. venenatum comprises approximately one-third of chitins and two-thirds of β -glucan, suggesting that this can also be used as prebiotics in the intestine (Bottin et al., 2016; Finnigan, 2011). The previous study using *in-vitro* colonic models showed that this dietary fiber is fermentable and induces the production of short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) such as acetate, propionate and butyrate (Harris et al., 2019). Previous research showed that intake of unsaturated fatty acids reduced the risk of cardiovascular diseases (Telle-Hansen et al., 2019). The fat composition of F. venentum showed high of monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFAs) and polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) but low in saturated fatty acids (SFAs) (Derbyshire & Ayoob, 2019). The PUFAs to SFAs ratio of beef was 0.1 (the ratio would reduce with the increase of fatness) at the same time, F. venentaum was 1.44 (Derbyshire & Delange, 2021). F. venenatum also provides micronutrients such as calcium, iron, manganese, sodium, phosphorus, selenium, zinc, vitamin B2, and vitamin D (Derbyshire & Delange, 2021).

1.3.3. Muscle development with Fusarium venenatum

To maintain and recondition skeletal muscle mass, an adequate amount of protein intake is necessary. The skeletal muscle mass is modulated through the balance of muscle protein synthesis and breakdown. Intake of protein increases the rate of muscle protein synthesis, mainly related to increased plasma amino acids, especially leucine (Rieu et al., 2006; Wall et al., 2013). Also, ingested protein induces the secretion of insulin which inhibits muscle protein breakdown (Louard et al., 1992). Therefore, these lead to anabolic states in the postprandial state and offset the muscle protein loss from the fasting state. F. venenatum is rich in protein and amino acids especially high in leucine (Coelho et al., 2020). The previous study with healthy young men who consumed protein-matched milk or F. venenatum (although approximately double mass and energy were consumed due to F. venenatum being a whole food source.) showed the equivalent of the bioavailability of essential amino acids and leucine in the hours after intake (Dunlop et al., 2017). These results showed that F. venenatum can help maintain and develop muscle. The effect of consuming F.venenatum on muscle synthesis is shown in Figure 3.

1.3.4. Antioxidant ability with *Fusarium venenatum*

A previous study revealed that *F. venenatum* contains a variety of unique metabolites such as flavonoids, hexadecane, phenolic compounds imidazole, and 2, 5 bis (1, 1-dimethylethyl) which are also known for antioxidants and free-radical scavenging potential (Prakash & Namasivayam, 2014). According to the previous study, the intake of foods containing high flavonoids and phenolic compounds improved protective ability against the development of diabetes and cardiovascular diseases (Gorissen & Witard, 2018). The previous study to evaluate the antioxidant effects of *F. venenatum* showed that a variety of metabolites extracted from *F. venenatum* through acetonitrile and methanolic extraction showed high scavenging activity compared to standard ascorbic acid (Thomas et al., 2017). These results showed that *F. venenatum* could play the role of a natural antioxidant. The effect of consuming *F. venenatum* on antioxidant activity is shown in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Impact of consuming *Fusarium venenatum* on muscle synthesis and antioxidant activity (Ahmad et al., 2022).
1.3.5. Improved lipid profile with *Fusarium venenatum*

The high fiber content of F. venenatum is known to help improve blood lipid levels and increase satiety (Turnbull et al., 1990; Williamson et al., 2006). According to the previous study, intake of *F. venenatum* which is rich in dietary fiber helped to sustain the blood insulin level and regulated the digestive system including delaying gastric emptying (Cherta-Murillo et al., 2020). The previous study on consuming isocaloric meals ad libitum containing F. venenatum or chicken in overweight volunteers showed that significant reduction in the energy intake and insulin concentrations in the group taking F. venenatum meal. However, there was no significant difference in appetite regulation hormone levels such as glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1) and peptide tyrosine-tyrosine (PYY) (Bottin et al., 2016). According to previous studies, consuming F. venenatum increased highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) and reduced low-density lipoprotein (LDL) (Turnbull et al., 1990). In the previous study, healthy adults were provided with a diet high in F. venenatum or fish and meat as a control diet. After 7 days of the experimental period the level of plasma total cholesterol (TC), low-density lipoprotein (LDL) and very low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) were reduced in the group consumed the F. venenatum diet (Coelho et al., 2021). Study with healthy adults, consuming F. venenatum for six weeks significantly reduced the level of TC. Individuals with high TC at the baseline had a better reduction by F. venenatum. This result suggested that F. venenatum may be more useful to modulate blood TC levels in obese and

overweight subjects with type 2 diabetes and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (Ruxton & McMillan, 2010). Studies with obese and overweight individuals showed that F. venenatum improved the levels of lipid biomarkers (Bottin et al., 2016; Dunlop et al., 2017). The in-vivo study using a Triton X-100-induced hyperlipidemic rat model showed intake of F. venentuam significantly reduced the plasma levels of TC, Triglycerides (TG), LDL and VLDL compared with control (Thomas et al., 2017). The invitro experiment using F. venenatum showed that the structure of F. venenatum may entrap digestive enzymes such as amylase, lipase and bile salts. This may lead to decreasing in starch hydrolysis and lipolysis (Colosimo et al., 2020). These results showed that F. venenatum could improve lipid profile. Overall, due to their high and good protein, high-fiber and low-fat, mycoproteins from F. venenatum are not only good candidates for meat substitutes but also can be considered as a functional food to treat obesity.

Chapter 2. Evaluation of the *Fusarium venenatum* in *Caenorhabditis elegans* using multi-omics analysis

2.1. Introduction

Protein is important for maintaining human life. It constitutes body structure and functional material such as enzymes, antibodies, and hormones which are necessary for a human being (Bohrer, 2017). In other words, humans have to consume an appropriate amount of protein to maintain a healthy life. Meat is a conventional protein source for humans. Meat is known for its high nutritional value, such as high quality of protein and amino acids. Also, it contains micronutrients, including iron, zinc, vitamin B, and selenium (Cosgrove et al., 2005; Davey et al., 2003; Godfray et al., 2018).

The global population continues to increase and is prospected to increase up to 9.2 billion by 2050 (Moreland et al., 2010). In 2050, to meet the demand for meat consumption, 1,250 tons of meat and dairy need to be produced per year (Ritala et al., 2017). Nowadays, one-third of the earth's ice-free land is utilized to raise livestock and many deforestations are being conducted to create pasture and arable land to raise livestock (Ramankutty & Foley, 1999; Steinfeld et al., 2006). Due to global warming acceleration, greenhouse gas emissions, and animal welfare, it seems challenging to expand the livestock industry to meet the global demand in the future. In addition, it may be challenging to meet the demand due to the low efficiency of converting feed to meat. Therefore, developing alternative non-animal-derived protein sources is necessary for a nutritionally sustainable future.

These days obesity has become an epidemic (Organization, 2000; Wang & Lobstein, 2006). Worldwide obesity population has been increasing, with more than 600 million adults reported as obese and more than 1.9 billion as overweight (Caballero, 2019; Malik et al., 2013). Obese people can be easily exposed to several risks, such as type II diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart disease and cancers (Aneja et al., 2004; Calle & Thun, 2004; Dixon, 2010; Hossain et al., 2007; KEYS, 1980; Salter, 2013). The imbalance between energy intake and energy expenditure is known as causing obesity (Peng et al., 2016). Excessive consumption of meat which is a conventional protein source for humans, can induce an immoderate intake of energy and can lead to obesity (Salter, 2018). Previous research, proposed a positive correlation between meat consumption and obesity in U.S. adults (Wang & Beydoun, 2009). In the face of the increasing global population, meat consumption, environmental burden, and obese population, efforts are being made to develop food that can be supplied sustainably and play the role of an alternative protein source (Kumar et al., 2017; Smetana et al., 2015). Many companies and researchers have been developing different

types of alternative protein sources, and mycoprotein, made by the fermentation of fungi, is one of them (Nasseri et al., 2011; Peregrin, 2002).

Mycoprotein is known as a whole food source derived from the fermentation of fungi (Coelho et al., 2020). The method of getting protein from mycoprotein differs from getting protein from the conventional protein source meat. The method of getting protein from meat is feeding animals carbohydrates and then getting the meat from their carcass. However, protein from mycoprotein can be obtained by supplying carbohydrates to fungi (Finnigan, 2011). Compared to animals, mycoprotein needs less water and land to produce the same amount of protein. Also, fewer greenhouse gas emissions occur (Coelho et al., 2020; Nadathur et al., 2016; Ritchie et al., 2017). In addition, due to fungi's characteristics, various substrates can be used, including food byproducts which can lead to lower costs and increased sustainability (Hosseini & Khosravi-Darani, 2011; Hosseini et al., 2009; Prakash et al., 2015; Reihani & Khosravi-Darani, 2018; Souza Filho et al., 2018). F. venenatum contains high-protein, high-fiber, low-fat, and relatively low-energy (Dunlop et al., 2017). It can produce all essential amino acids and have 0.996 point in PDCAAS which is higher than chicken and beef (Derbyshire & Delange, 2021; Edwards & Cummings, 2010). The bioavailability of amino acids in F. venentum was higher than in plant proteins and close to milk (Coelho et al., 2021). F. venenatum also contains micronutrients such as calcium, iron, manganese, sodium, phosphorus, selenium, zinc, vitamin B2, and vitamin D (Derbyshire & Delange, 2021).

23

The nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* (C. elegans) as an experimental model has a lot of advantages including cost-effectiveness, ease to handle, simple genetics, amenability to high-throughput screening and a transparent body (Backes et al., 2021). Although C. elegans and humans are evolutionarily different, many counterparts that play an important role in human metabolism came out to have a similar role in *C. elegans* metabolism (Wang et al., 2008). For example, fat and sugar transporters, nuclear hormone receptor (NHR) and sterol response element-binding protein (SREBP) transcriptional regulators, energy-sensing kinases such as AMPactivated kinase (AMPK) and TOR kinase and neuroendocrine regulators such as insulin and serotonin (Ashrafi, 2007). Although the fat regulation of C. elegans is different from that of mammals, the important metabolic pathways related to fat metabolism found in mammals are highly conserved in C. elegans, including fatty acid synthesis, elongation desaturation, and β oxidation (Zheng & Greenway, 2012). For these reasons, C. elegans is known and used as an ideal surrogate animal model for research (Lin et al., 2019; C. Lin et al., 2020; Yue et al., 2019).

Currently, to prevent future protein deficiency in advance, many companies and researchers are seeking potential alternative protein sources to replace conventional protein source meat. In this study, we investigate whether *F. venenatum* can serve as an alternative protein source based on high-quality protein content. Also, we investigate the effect of *F.venenatum* on fat metabolism.

2.2. Materials and methods

2.2.1. Nutritive value

2.2.1.1. Nutritional composition

Fusarium venenatum is a filamentous fungus that can form mycoprotein (Coelho et al., 2020). The mycoprotein derived from the fermentation of *F. venenatum* is high in protein, high in fiber, low in fat, and low in energy content (Finnigan, 2011). *F. venenatum* KACC No.49797 (strain A3/5) was received from the National Institute of Agricultural Sciences (Korea).

2.2.1.2. Mycotoxin quantification assay

For mycotoxin quantification assay, zearalenone, fumonisin B1, fumonisin B2, and deoxynivalenol was quantified in this study. Briefly, zearalenone, fumonisin B1, and fumonisin B2 were quantified with HPLC-MS/MS methods. For extraction, 2~5 g of homogenized *Fusarium venenatum* was added to 20 ml of extracting solution (50% acetonitrile solution containing 0.1% of formic acid). The volume of this solution referred to as V1. After 30 min extracting period, it was centrifuged at 3700 G for 10 min. The extracted solution was filtered with filter paper (Whatman GF/A). The volume of filtered solution is referred to as V2. After that 3 ml of V2 solution was collected and water was added to reach 15 ml total. This total volume of solution is referred to as V3. For Refinement, to activate the solid-phase extraction cartridge, 2 ml of Acetonitrile and 2 ml of water were dropped. 5 ml of V3 solution was dropped after. The amount of dropped solution of V3 referred to as V4. Subsequently, 2 ml of water and 2 ml of 10% of acetonitrile were dropped same speed as the previous one to remove all the remaining solutions in the solid-phase extraction cartridge. To dissolve, 2 ml of Acetonitrile solution containing 0.1% of formic acid and 4 ml of methanol were dropped and then dried with nitrogen at 50° C. 0.5~1 ml of 50% methanol solution containing 0.1% of formic acid was added to the dried material. The amount of added solution is referred to as V5. The solution was filtered with a filter (Whatman® membrane filters PTFE). LC-MS/MS was used for further determination. The separation was conducted using a C18 column (3 mm \times 150 mm, 3 µm). The temperature of column was 40°C.

Amount of mycoprotein(μ g/kg) = C * (V1 / S) * (V3 / V2) * (V5 / V4) C: Content of mycotoxin obtained from the calibration curve (ng/mL) S: Sample amount (g)

Deoxynivalenol was quantified with HPLC-UV method. For extraction, 20 g of homogenized sample was mixed with 100 ml of water and then homogenize for 5 min using homogenizer. The homogenized sample was centrifuged with 10000G for 20 min and the supernatant was filtered with glass fiber filter (Whatman GF/A). For the refinement, 2ml of filtered solution was dropped for 1 drop per sec to the deoxynivalenol immunoaffinity column. 5 ml of water was dropped same speed as the previous one. 3 ml of acetonitrile was added to dissolve and the dissolved solution was dried with nitrogen at 50°C. The residue was dissolved in 1mL of mobile phase (acetonitrile:water 17:83, v/v). Before determination, the solution was filtered with a 0.45 μ m membrane filter. LC-MS/MS was used for further determination. The separation was conducted using a C18 column (4.6mm × 250 mm, 5 μ m).

Amount of mycoprotein(mg/kg) = C * V/S * D

- C: Content of deoxynivalenol obtained from the calibration curve ($\mu g/mL$)
- V: Final volume of test solution
- S: Sample amount (g)
- D: Dilution multiplies of test solution

2.2.2. Functional experiment using C. elegans

2.2.2.1. Bacterial strains and culture conditions

Salmonella Typhimurium SL1344 was grown at 37°C for 24 h in nutrient broth medium (BD Biosciences, Sparks, MD, USA). Staphylococcus aureus Newman and Listeria monocytogenes EGD-e were grown at 37°C for 24 h in brain heart infusion (BHI) broth medium (BD Biosciences, Sparks, MD, USA). Escherichia coli O157:H7 EDL933 and *Escherichia coli* OP50 (OP50) were grown at 37°C for 24 h in Luria– Bertani (LB) broth medium (BD Biosciences, Sparks, MD, USA). To prepare live bacterial lawns for *C. elegans* feeding, bacteria were collected by centrifugation at 6000 rpm for 10 min. Then resuspended in a sterile M9 buffer. After repeating centrifugation and resuspending three times it was plated on nematode growth medium (NGM) plates.

2.2.2.2. C. elegans culture condition

The *C. elegans* strain *fer-15;ferm-1* mutant was used because they are unable to produce progeny at 25°C without alteration in the *C. elegans* phenotype (Park et al., 2018). Worms were routinely maintained on NGM agar using standard techniques (Brenner, 1974). Eggs were extracted in sodium hypochlorite–sodium hydroxide solution. Synchronized L1 worms were grown on NGM plates seeded with OP50 at a restrictive temperature (25°C) to obtain sterile L4/young adult worms.

2.2.2.3. C. elegans lifespan and killing assays

To evaluate whether *F. venenatum* effect on *C. elegans* lifespan and immune response against pathogenic bacteria, we established methods with slight modification with a previous study method (Kim et al., 2021; Park et al., 2018).

To perform a lifespan assay, L1 or L4 stage of *C. elegans* strain *fer-15;fem-1* were individually transferred with a platinum wire onto 35-mmdiameter NGM agar plates with 100µL of OP50 (OD:5; ca. 8.0 x 10⁹ CFU/mL) or OP50 (final concentration OD: 5) + *F. venenatum* (20 mg/ml). The selection of a concentration of F. venenatum (20 mg/ml) which we used in this study was based on the previous study (Colosimo et al., 2020). For lifespan assay using extracted protein, the protein was extracted using a sonicator (KUS-650, KSA). Extracted protein was prepared with three concentrations of 0.5 mg/ml, 0.75 mg/ml and 1 mg/ml. NGM agar plates with 100 µL of OP50 (OD:5; ca. 8.0 x 109 CFU/mL) or OP50 (final concentration OD: 5) + extracted proteins were prepared. For each lifespan assay, 90 C. elegans per treatment were assayed in three plates (30 worms per plate) and incubated at 25°C. The numbers of live C. elegans were counted daily and transferred to a new plate every 2 days. Determination of alive or dead *C. elegans* was conducted by touching gently with a platinum wire and the assay conducted until all C. elegans died.

To perform a killing assay, L4 stage *C. elegans* were placed onto 35mm-diameter NGM agar plates with 100 μ L of OP50 (OD: 5) or OP50 (Final concentration OD: 5) + *F. venenatum* (20 mg/ml). After preconditioning for 48 hours, transferred to NGM agar plates with pathogenic bacteria including *Salmonella* Typhimurium SL1344 (OD: 5), *Staphylococcus aureus* Newman (OD: 5), *Escherichia coli O157:H7 EDL933* (OD: 5), and *Listeria monocytogenes* EGD-e (OD: 5) then incubated at 25°C. For each killing assay, 90 *C. elegans* per treatment were assayed in three plates (30 worms per plate) and incubated at 25°C. Live *C*. *elegans* were measured daily and transferred to a new plate every 2 days. *C. elegans* were gently touched with a platinum wire to determine between alive and dead. The assay was conducted until all *C. elegans* died.

2.2.2.4. C. elegans behavior and body size

Locomotive activity and body size was measured by using the Wormlab software (MBF Bioscience, Vermont, USA) as previously reported (Sun et al., 2016; Yue et al., 2019). Briefly, *C. elegans* were transferred to a fresh OP50 seeded low peptone NGM plate and allowed to acclimate for 10 min before filming. Each video was taken for 1 min for tracking analysis. Width, length, and locomotive activity (peristaltic speed (μ m/s)) were measured. At least 10 worms in each group were measured and experiments were repeated three times. Pharynx pumping rate was measured to estimate food intake by using a stereomicroscope as previously described (Farias-Pereira et al., 2020). The pumping rate was monitored by counting the pharyngeal contraction for 30 sec. At least 10 worms in each group were measured and experiments were repeated three times.

2.2.3. Evaluation of fat accumulation in C. elegans

2.2.3.1. Nile red staining

Nile red staining was performed as in the scheme established in the previous study with slight modification (Escorcia et al., 2018). When *C. elegans (fer-15;fem-1)* reached L4 stage, transferred to plates with OP50

(OD: 5) or OP50 (Final concentration OD: 5) + F. venenatum (20 mg/ml) for 48 hours. After 48 hours, C. elegans were gathered with PBST (1x phosphate-buffered saline + 0.01% Triton X-100) into 1.5 mL microfuge tube. Then washed with PBST for twice and centrifuged 3500rpm 1 min to remove the supernatant. 500 µL of 40% isopropanol was added to the worm pellet and incubated at room temperature for 5 min. Centrifuged 3500rpm 1min to remove the supernatant. 600 µL of Nile red working solution (Add 6 µL of Nile red stock solution in 1 ml of 40% isopropanol) was added to each sample and inverted tubes three times to fully mix the Nile red working solution with C. elegans. The sample was rotated in the dark at room temperature for 2 hours. Then centrifuged 3500rpm 1 min and removed supernatant. 5 µL of C. elegans suspension was placed on a microscope slide with 2% agarose gel and put on the coverslip carefully to avoid any air bubbles and breaking C. elegans body. C. elegans was photographed with Olympus IX53 microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan). At least 10 worms in each group were measured and experiments were triplicated. Images were measured by ImageJ software.

2.2.3.2. Oil red O staining

Oil red O staining was performed with a slight modification of the previous studies (Ramirez-Zacarias et al., 1992; Yen et al., 2010). *C. elegans* were exposed to OP50 (OD: 5) or OP50 (final concentration OD: 5) + *F. venenatum* (20 mg/ml) for 48 hours. After 48 hours exposures period, *C.*

elegans were stained with VitroViewTM Oil Red O stain kit (Cat. NO VB-3007) with slight modification. C. elegans were gathered into a 1.5 mL microfuge tube and washed with PBS twice then centrifuged 3500rpm 1 min to remove the supernatant. 100 µl of 40% isopropanol was added to the worm pellet and incubated at room temperature for 3 min. After incubation, C. elegans were centrifuged at 3500rpm for 1 min then the supernatant was removed. 500 µl of pre-stain solution was added for 2 mins then the supernatant was removed after 3500rpm 1 min centrifugation. 500 µl of prewarmed Oil Red O solution was added then incubated for 8-10 minutes in a 60°C oven then the supernatant was removed after 3500rpm 1min centrifugation. 500 µl of pre-warmed differentiation solution was added then incubated for 2-5 minutes in 60°C oven. After this procedure, C. elegans were washed twice then centrifuged 3500rpm 1 min to remove the supernatant. 5 µL of C. elegans suspension was placed on a microscope slide with 2% agarose gel and put on the coverslip carefully to avoid any air bubbles and breaking C. elegans body. C. elegans was photographed with Olympus IX53 microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan). At least 10 worms in each group were measured and experiments were triplicated. Images were measured by ImageJ software.

2.2.4. Transcriptomic analysis

Transcriptomic analysis was performed with a slight modification of the previous study (Ryu et al., 2021). L4 stage *C. elegans (fer-15;fem-1)*

were fed with OP50 (OD: 5) or OP50 (final concentration OD: 5) + F. venenatum (20 mg/ml). Total RNA from worms was immediately extracted to examine gene expression in the host using Trizol reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and purified using a RNeasy Mini Kit (QIAGEN, Valencia, CA, USA) based on the manufacturer's instructions. For RNA-seq, a TruSeq RNA Sample Prep Kit v2 (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA) was used based on the manual, and the cDNA library was made based on the basic protocol provided by Illumina. Libraries were then sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 2000 platform with paired end read sequencing $(2 \times 150 \text{ bp})$. Using Trimmomatic 0.38 (Bolger et al., 2014), the adapter sequence, base quality less than 3 from the ends of the reads, bases not satisfying the window size = 4 and mean quality = 15 were removed. Then, trimmed data were generated, with reads shorter than 36 bp removed, and further analysis was performed based on high-quality reads. The index of the reference generated using the Hisat2 v2.1.0 genome was program (https://daehwankimlab.github.io/hisat2/ accessed on 4 November 2020) (Kim et al., 2015). Next, uniquely mapped reads were quantified with Subread/featureCounts version v1.5.1 (http://subread.sourceforge.net/ accessed on 4 November 2020) (Liao et al., 2014), using Ensembl version 82 transcriptome definitions. R package edgeR was used to analyze different expressions between different types of samples in generated data (Robinson et al., 2010). To define genes that are significantly different in expression, the threshold value of $|\log 2$ -fold change > 1| and p-value < 0.05 were used.

3 3

To identify the function of differentially expressed genes, the DAVID online tool (Dennis et al., 2003) and Cytoscape (Shannon et al., 2003) were used.

2.2.5. Metabolomic analysis

Metabolomic analysis was conducted with a slight modification of a previous study. (Yoo et al., 2022). Briefly, L4 stage worms were fed with OP50 or OP50 (final concentration OD: 5) + F. venenatum (20 mg/ml) for 48 h and then washed with sterile deionized water to remove bacteria and fungi on their body. Then worms were mechanically disrupted using a pestle (Kontes Glass, Vineland, NJ, USA). After disruption, each sample was mixed with ice-cold methanol and vortexed vigorously on the ice for 1 min. The vortexed sample was centrifuged at $10,000 \times g$ for 10 min at 4°C. The supernatants were filtered with 0.2 µm polyvinylidene fluoride syringe filters (Whatman, Maidstone, UK) and vacuum dried. For gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) analysis, 30 µL of methoxyamine hydrochloride (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) in pyridine (20 mg/mL), was added to each sample to dissolve. After dissolving, they were incubated at 30°C for 90 min to derivatize. Subsequently, for trimethylsilylation, each sample was added with 50 μ L N,O-bis(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide (Sigma-Aldrich) and incubated at 60°C for 30 min. Then 10 µL of fluoranthene (Sigma-Aldrich) was added.

GC-MS analysis was performed using a TRACE[™] 1310 Gas Chromatograph (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) with an

3 4

ISQ LT single quadrupole mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific), and separation was conducted using a DB-5MS column (60 m \times 0.25 mm, 0.25-um film thickness, Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, USA). The oven temperature was held at 50°C for 2 min, constantly increased at 5°C/min, held at 180°C for 8 min, gradually increased at 2.5°C/min to 325°C, and then held for 10 min. The sample was injected at 300°C, and helium was used as the carrier gas, with a flow rate of 1.5 mL/min and a split ratio of 1:60. For GC-MS detection, an electron ionization system with an ionization voltage of 70 eV has used and the temperature of the ion source was 270°C. The mass scan range was set at 30-450 (m/z), and the acquisition rate was 5 spectra/s. NIST Mass Spectral Search Program (version 2.0; National Institute of Standards and Technology [NIST], Gaithersburg, MD, USA) was used to identify detected metabolites. Further analyses were performed using MetaboAnalyst 5.0 (Pang et al., 2021).

2.2.6. Statistics

C. elegans lifespan and killing assay data were analyzed with the Kaplan-Meier method and graphed SigmaPlot 12.0 (Systat Software Inc.). Other data were statistically analyzed and graphed with using Prism 9 (Graphpad Software, USA). Statistical significance was considered when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). All data are expressed as means \pm the standard error of the mean (SEM).

2.3. Results

2.3.1. Nutritional value

2.3.1.1. Nutritional composition

Mycoprotein derived from *Fusarium venenatum* fermentation is known for its content high in protein, high in fiber, low in fat, and low in energy (Finnigan, 2011). The nutritional composition of *Fusarium venenatum* KACC No.49797 (strain A3/5) is shown in Table 2.

Items	Unit	F.venenatum KACC No.49797		
Moisture		0.00		
Ash		3.24		
Crude Protein	g/100g	22.26		
Crude Fat		20.24		
Carbohydrate		54.26		
Crude Fiber		45.64		

Table 2. Nutritional composition of Fusarium venenatum KACCNo.49797 (strain A3/5)

2.3.1.2. Mycotoxin quantification assay

Fusarium species are known for producing mycotoxins such as fumonisin, zearalenone, and trichothecene (Ekwomadu et al., 2021). Once mycotoxin is produced, it remains in food and feed because it's chemically stable. Deoxynivalenol is one of the main toxins belonging to the trichothecene family. We performed a mycotoxins quantification assay to quantify mycotoxins, including fumonisin, zearalenone, and deoxynivalenol in *F. venenatum*. The result showed that *F. venenatum* produces low mycotoxins (Table 3).

Table 3. Mycotoxin content of Fusarium venenatum KACC No.49797(strain A3/5)

Mycotoxin	Unit	Method	Limit of	Result
			quantification	
Fumonisins B1	µg/kg	HPLC-MS/MS	4	8.60
Fumonisins B2	µg/kg	HPLC-MS/MS	4	Non-detected
Zearalenone	µg/kg	HPLC-MS/MS	5	Non-detected
Deoxynivalenol	mg/kg	HPLC/UV	0.2	Non-detected

2.3.2. Functional experiment using C. elegans

2.3.2.1. Lifespan assay

We first evaluated whether *F. venenatum* affects the lifespan in *C. elegans* L1 (Larval) and L4 (Young adult) stages. The group of *C. elegans* fed with OP50 is referred to as OP50 and the group of *C. elegans* fed with OP50+ *F. venenatum* (20 mg/ml) is referred to as F.V. F.V showed a significantly improved lifespan at both L1 and L4 stages compared with OP50 which was used as a control in this study (Figure 4A) (p = 0.000 for L1 stage and p = 0.0001 for L4 stage)

Next, to examine whether protein extracted from *F. venenatum* affects the lifespan of *C. elegans*, we extracted protein from *F. venenatum*. Protein was extracted with a sonicator and three different concentrations of extracted protein were prepared (0.5 mg/mL, 0.75 mg/mL, 1 mg/mL). Extracted proteins were fed to *C. elegans* with OP50. In this study, we confirmed that extracted protein concentrations of 0.75 mg/ml and 1mg/mL significantly enhanced the lifespan of *C. elegans* compared to OP50 (p =0.0000 for both concentrations). However, the extracted protein concentration of 0.5 mg/mL had not shown any significant difference with OP50 (Figure 4B) (p = 0.1500). Therefore, these results indicated that intact *F. venentaum* and extracted protein concentrations of more than 0.75 mg/mL can significantly improve the lifespan of *C. elegans in vivo*.



Figure 4. Lifespan assay of *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium venenatum* and extracted protein.

(A) Enhanced lifespan of *C. elegans* via treating *F. venenatum* compared to *E. coli* OP50 starting from the L1 stage and L4 stage. Survival statistics compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50: p = 0.0000 for *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* starting from the L1 stage (left) and p = 0.0001 for starting from the L4 stage (right). (B) Improved lifespan of *C. elegans* via feeding extracted protein from *F. venenatum* compared to *E. coli* OP50. Survival statistics compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50: p = 0.1500 for *C. elegans* fed with concentration 0.5 mg/ml (left), p = 0.0000 for concentration 1 mg/ml (right) of extracted protein from *F. venenatum*. Statistical analysis was performed compared to OP50 using Kaplan-Meier method, and

differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**). OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*; 0.5 mg/ml group, received *E. coli* OP50 with 0.5 mg/ml of extracted protein from *F. venenatum*; 0.75 mg/ml group, received *E. coli* OP50 with 0.75 mg/ml of extracted protein from *F. venenatum*; 1 mg/ml group, received *E. coli* OP50 with 1 mg/ml of extracted protein from *F. venenatum*; 1

2.3.2.2. Killing assay

A Killing assay was performed to evaluate whether *F. venenatum* affects the host immune response. After preconditioning for 48 hours, they were exposed to foodborne pathogenic bacteria. First, we used *Salmonella* Typhimurium SL1344 and *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 EDL933 as gramnegative pathogenic bacteria. F.V showed a significant protective effect against *S.* Typhimurium SL1344 (p = 0.0048) and *E. coli* O157:H7 EDL933 (p = 0.0309) compared to OP50 (Figure 5A, 5B). *Listeria monocytogenes* EGD-e and *Staphylococcus aureus* Newman was used as gram-positive bacteria. The viability of *C. elegans* in F.V was significantly enhanced compared to OP50 when *L. monocytogenes* EGD-e (p = 0.0000) and *S. aureus* Newman (p = 0.0126) were used as pathogenic bacteria (Figure 5C, 5D). Taken together, the results indicated that *F. venenatum* confers resistance to infection by gram-negative bacteria and gram-positive bacteria.



Figure 5. Killing assay of *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium venenatum* with four-foodborne pathogenic bacteria (Two of each gram-negative and gram-positive bacteria)

(A, B) *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* showed increased immune ability against gram-negative bacteria compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50. Survival statistics compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50: p =0.0048 for *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* against *Salmonella* Typhimurium SL1344 and p = 0.0309 for *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* against *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 EDL933. (C, D) *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* demonstrated enhanced resistance against gram-positive bacteria. Survival statistics compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50: p = 0.0000for *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* against *Listeria monocytogenes* EGD-e and p = 0.0126 for *C. elegans* fed *with F. venenatum* against *Staphylococcus aureus* Newman. Statistical analysis was performed compared to OP50 using Kaplan-Meier method, and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**). OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.

2.3.2.3. Body size

Body size was measured to evaluate whether feeding *F. venenatum* changes the phenotype of *C. elegans*. After an exposure period of 48 hours, length and width were measured. The F.V showed significantly decreased length and width compared to OP50 (Figure 6A, 6B) (p < 0.0001 for length and p < 0.0001 for width). Taken together, *F. venenatum* reduced the body size, which may refer to reduced fat accumulation.



Figure 6. Length and width of *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium venenatum*

(A) Length of *C. elegans* reduced by feeding *F. venenatum* compared to *E. coli* OP50 (p < 0.0001). (B) Width of *C. elegans* reduced by feeding *F. venenatum* compared to *E. coli* OP50 (p < 0.0001). Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using t-test and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.

2.3.3. Evaluation of fat accumulation in C. elegans

2.3.3.1. Quantification of fat accumulation

To reveal the effect of *F. venenatum* on fat regulation, Nile red staining and Oil red O staining were used in this study. Lipid accumulation was examined after 48 hours exposure period. In Nile red staining, F.V showed significantly less fat accumulation compared to OP50 (Figure 7A, 7B) (p < 0.0001). A similar result was presented in Oil red O staining (Figure 7C, 7D) (p = 0.0006). In summary, these results indicated that *F. venenatum* reduce fat accumulation in *C. elegans*.



Figure 7. Fat measurement of *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium venenatum* using Nile red staining and Oil red o staining

(A, B) Nile red staining showed *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* reduced fat accumulation compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50. (A) Nile red staining (left), Merged (right). (B) Quantification of Nile red intensity reduced in *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* compared to those fed with *E. coli* OP50 (p < 0.0001). (C, D) Oil red o staining demonstrated that *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* reduced fat accumulation compared to *C. elegans* fed with *E. coli* OP50. (C) whole-body image of Oil red o-stained *C. elegans* (left), Head image of Oil red o-stained *C. elegans* (right). (D) Quantification of Oil red o intensity reduced in *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* compared to fed with *E. coli* OP50 (p = 0.0006). Data are expressed as Min to Max. Statistical analysis was performed using t-test and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). Microscope data are shown at x100 magnification. OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.

2.3.3.2. C. elegans behavior

Peristaltic speed (energy expenditure) and pumping rate (feed intake) were determined after 48 hours exposure period. Peristaltic speed and pumping rate were measured to confirm whether the reduced fat accumulation was due to increased energy expenditure or reduced feed intake, respectively. The result showed that there was no significant difference in peristaltic speed and pumping rate between OP50 and F.V (Figure 8A, 8B) (p = 0.0967 for peristaltic speed and p = 0.0573 for pumping rate). Taken together, these results suggested that reduced fat accumulation by *F. venenatum* was not likely due to the change in energy expenditure or feed intake, which may be related to another mechanism, such as altered fat metabolism.



Figure 8. Peristaltic speed and pumping rate of *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium venenatum*

(A) Peristaltic speed has no significant difference between *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* or *E. coli* OP50 (p = 0.0967). (B) Pumping rate has no significant difference between *C. elegans* fed with *F. venenatum* or *E. coli* OP50 (p = 0.0573). Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using t-test and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (****), 0.0001 (****). OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.

2.3.4. Transcriptomic analysis

2.3.4.1. Regulated gene related to fat metabolism

Due to no difference in energy expenditure and energy intake we performed whole-transcriptomic analysis to identify changed fat metabolism via feeding *F. venenatum* at the molecular level. Total RNA was extracted after 48 hours of the exposure period. We found many gene expressions related to fat metabolism were regulated by *F. venenatum*. The genes *pod-2* and *fasn-1* which are related to the fat synthesis pathway were downregulated with feeding *F. venenatum* (Figure 9A). On the other hand, a large portion of genes that are related to mitochondria and peroxisome's fatty acid breakdown pathway were significantly upregulated (Figure 9B). In summary, our results suggested that *F. venenatum* downregulates the fat synthesis pathway and upregulates the fat breakdown pathway which may result in the inhibition of fat storage.



Figure 9. Regulated genes related to fat synthesis and breakdown pathway in *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium* venenatum

(A) Significantly downregulated genes related to the fat synthesis pathway in F.V compared to OP50. (B) Significantly upregulated genes related to fat breakdown pathway in F.V compared to OP50. OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.
2.3.4.2. Visualized and analyzed gene network

Cytoscape is used to identify the function of differentially expressed genes (Shannon et al., 2003). We used significantly upregulated genes via feeding *F. venenatum* to map the upregulated pathway (Figure 10A). We found many pathways were upregulated via feeding *F. venenatum* including FoxO signaling pathway, tryptophan metabolism, and glutathione metabolism. We used significantly downregulated genes to map the downregulated pathway (Figure 10B). Fatty acid biosynthesis, cysteine and methionine metabolism, and Drug metabolism were downregulated via feeding *F. venenatum*. Taken together, altered gene expressions by *F. venenatum* are related to improvement in longevity and reduction of fat accumulation.



Figure 10. Visualization of upregulated and downregulated pathways in *Caenorhabditis elegans* fed with *Fusarium* venenatum

(A) Upregulated pathway via feeding *F. venenatum*. Cytoscape was performed using genes with a threshold value of fold change > 2 and p-value < 0.05 in F.V compared to OP50. (B) Downregulated pathway via feeding *F. venenatum*. Cytoscape was performed using genes with a threshold value of fold change < -3.5 and p-value < 0.05 in F.V compared to OP50. OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.

2.3.5. Metabolomic analysis

The metabolites were extracted from *C. elegans* after a preconditioning period of 48 hours. PLS-DA analysis showed differences in metabolite profiles between OP50 and F.V (Figure 11A). VIP scores indicate the most important variable in the PLS-DA. L-leucine which was higher in F.V compared to OP50 scored the highest VIP score among metabolites (Figure 11B). The metabolites with more than 2-fold changes between the two groups were shown in Figure 11C. Twenty-seven metabolites including dxylose, 2-aminoadipic acid, alpha-Linolenic acid, nicotinic acid, and branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs) were upregulated, and two metabolites were downregulated with more than a 2-fold change in F.V.



Figure 11. Changed metabolites profile in Caenorhabditis elegans fed with Fusarium venenatum

(A) PLS-DA analysis of metabolites composition between F.V and OP50. (B) VIP scores of PLS-DA. (C) Metabolites that were upregulated in F.V compared to OP50 with a threshold value of fold change > 2. OP50 group, received *E. coli* OP50; F.V group, received *E. coli* OP50 with *F. venenatum*.

2.4. Discussion

Due to the growing population, meat consumption, environmental pollution and the obese population finding new alternative protein sources which are healthy and can be supplied sustainably became the main interest for the future (Godfray et al., 2018; Moreland et al., 2010; Ramankutty & Foley, 1999). Due to its high-protein, high-fiber, low-fat, and low-energy contents, F. venenatum is attracting attention as an effective meat substitute and anti-obesity food (Dunlop et al., 2017; Moore & Chiu, 2001). Also, it is considered an almost complete protein with produces all essential amino acids and scored 0.996 in PDCAAS (Edwards & Cummings, 2010). We used C. elegans as a surrogate animal model to evaluate F. venenatum as an alternative protein source and anti-obesity ability. The C. elegans used in this study is known as a useful in vivo experimental model for fat metabolism research with lots of advantages including cost-effectiveness, transparent body, simple genetic, and fat metabolism found in mammals are highly conserved (Backes et al., 2021; C. Lin et al., 2020; Yue et al., 2019).

C. elegans is known as one of the suitable experimental model for aging research since their life cycle is short and provide a convenient methodology to examine at the molecular levels (Tissenbaum, 2015). Thus, we first evaluated whether *F. venenatum* and extracted protein can prolong the lifespan of *C. elegans*. Feeding *F. venenatum* extended longevity in both L1 and L4 stages of *C. elegans*. Also extracted protein from *F. venenatum*,

the concentration of 0.75 mg/ml and 1 mg/ml extended the lifespan of *C*. *elegans*. It indicated that *F. venenatum* and its contained proteins help prolong the longevity of *C. elegans*.

C. elegans has evolved to have an innate immune response to protect against infection by pathogenic bacteria (Kim et al., 2002). The pathogenic bacteria which can colonize and infect the intestine can affect the lifespan of C. elegans (Herndon et al., 2002). We performed the killing assay whether F. improve the immune response of *C. elegans*. *venenatum* can Preconditioning C. elegans with F. venenatum showed protective effects against both gram-negative (Salmonella Typhimurium SL1344 and O157:H7 EDL933) and gram-positive (Listeria Escherichia coli monocytogenes EGD-e and Staphylococcus aureus Newman) pathogenic bacteria. These results indicated F. venenatum may induce the immune response of C. elegans against food-borne pathogenic bacteria. The cell wall of *F. venenatum* is predominantly composed of glucosamine, chitin, and β glucans (Finnigan, 2011). One of the possible reasons for improved immune response in C. elegans by F. venenatum is due to β -glucans in the cell wall. β -glucan is known as a natural compound with immune stimulatory and immunomodulatory (Geller et al., 2019; Murphy et al., 2010). We considered the improved innate immune response against pathogenic bacteria may be due to β -glucan in *F. venenatum*. Further studies are needed to confirm the relationship between improved immune response and β glucan of F. venenatum in C. elegans. Also according to the previous study,

F. venenatum has antimicrobial effects against gram-positive bacteria (*Staphylococcus aureus* and *Enterococcus faecalis*) and gram-negative bacteria (*Escherichia coli* and *Klebsiella pneumonia*) (Mohammed et al., 2021). The previous study reported that extracts of *F. venenatum* with acetonitrile showed significant antimicrobial activity against *S. aureus* (Thomas et al., 2017). In addition, many studies revealed that *Fusarium* sp. can produce secondary metabolites which have antibacterial abilities such as antibiotic Y, beauvericin, enniatins, and fusaric acid (Meca et al., 2010; Son et al., 2008). These results may also indicate that *F. venenatum* itself may protect *C. elegans* from pathogenic bacteria in the intestine. Further studies are needed to elucidate whether *F. venenatum* may exert antimicrobial activity against pathogenic bacteria in the intestine.

Next, we measured the body size to evaluate whether *F. venenatum* may alter the phenotype of *C. elegans*. We confirmed the reduction of length and width which may reflect by reduced fat accumulation (Farias-Pereira et al., 2020). *C. elegans* is known as a suitable experimental model for studying lipid metabolism (Yen et al., 2010). Fat accumulation can easily be measured in *C. elegans* with Nile red staining and Oil red O staining (Escorcia et al., 2018; Shen, Kershaw, et al., 2018). Nile red staining method is known for measuring triglycerides (Gao et al., 2014) and the Oil red O staining method is known for assessing triglycerides and cholesterol (Ramirez-Zacarias et al., 1992). Triglycerides are known as the main fat storage molecules present in neutral lipid droplets in the *C. elegans* intestine

and skin (Watts & Ristow, 2017). Increased triglyceride implies fat accumulation in C. elegans. Due to these results, Nile red and Oil red O staining were conducted to evaluate the fat storage of *C. elegans*. The result of Nile red and Oil red O staining revealed that F. venenatum reduced the fat accumulation in C. elegans. This result was supported by a previous study in vitro, the structure of F. venenatum (20 mg/ml) reduced lipid digestion by binding to lipase and bile salts (Colosimo et al., 2020). Also, dietary fibers are known for reducing lipid digestion by inhibiting lipase activity (Balasubramaniam et al., 2013; Houghton et al., 2015). Further studies are needed to reveal whether F. venenatum may decrease lipid digestion in C. *elegans*. The other possible explanation is by β -glucans in *F. venenatum*. β glucans in the cell wall may have helped lower the fat accumulation in C. *elegans*. In the previous study, β -glucans extraction from *Phellinus baumii*, significantly reduced fat accumulation in C. elegans (Kim & Lee, 2012). Also, β -glucans extraction from *Grifola frondosa* mushroom showed antiobesity and anti-aging activity in C. elegans (He et al., 2017). In addition, Prowashonupana barley which contains high β-glucans reduced fat accumulation and improved and lifespan in C. elegans (Gao et al., 2015). Taken together, these results imply structure and composition of F. venenatum cell wall might have helped reduce fat accumulation in C. elegans.

Increased energy expenditure or decreased energy intake is known to result in decreased fat accumulation. (Peng et al., 2016; Sun et al., 2016; Yue et al., 2019). To determine whether reduced fat accumulation by *F. venenatum* was due to increased energy expenditure or decreased feed intake the peristaltic speed and pumping rate was assessed. Results indicated that reduced fat accumulation was related to neither increased energy expenditure nor decreased feed intake. It may be due to alterations in molecular levels.

C. elegans has a known genetic sequence in which more than 65% of genes have homologous genes with humans. Also, the metabolic pathway related to fat metabolism found in mammals is highly conserved in C. elegans. Fat metabolism in C. elegans is regulated by many key transcriptional regulators related to regulatory pathways of lipogenesis, desaturation, and fatty acid oxidation (Zheng & Greenway, 2012). A previous study base on gene expression on fat storage in C. elegans reported numerous gene expressions can affect phenotypes (Mori et al., 2017). Recently whole transcriptomic analysis data has revealed differential gene expression in C. elegans during exposure to microbes or extracted material (Yu et al., 2021). Therefore whole-transcriptomic analysis was performed to identify differentially expressed genes related to fat metabolism via F. venenatum. We found out F. venenatum significantly downregulated genes related to fat synthesis and upregulated genes related to the fat breakdown pathway. In the fat synthesis pathway, acetyl-CoA which is the starter of the pathway is the most important substrate. In sequence, acetyl-CoA is carboxylated by *pod-2* to form malonyl-CoA then catalyzed by *fasn-1* to

form different lengths of fatty acids which are mainly palmitic acid (C16:0). After the desaturase or elongase of fatty acids, triglycerides are formed and stored (Ashrafi, 2007). In this study, F. venenatum significantly downregulated *pod-2* and *fasn-1* which agrees with previous studies that downregulated expression of pod-2 and fasn-1 led to reduced fat accumulation (Mejia-Martinez et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2022). In the fat breakdown pathway, triglycerides are broken down into glycerol and fatty acids. Then, the short, medium, and long-chain fatty acids are broken down in mitochondria and very-long-chain fatty acids are broken down in peroxisomes (Ashrafi, 2007; Shen, Yue, et al., 2018; Watts & Ristow, 2017). In this study, F. venentaum significantly upregulated the large portion of genes related to the fat breakdown pathway in both mitochondria and peroxisome which may result in reduced fat storage in C. elegans. It was consistent with previous studies that increased genes related to the fat breakdown pathways reduced fat accumulation (Huang et al., 2017; Y. Lin et al., 2020).

Cytoscape was used to determine significantly changed metabolic pathways via *F. venenatum* (Shannon et al., 2003). We used significantly upregulated genes to identify upregulated pathways. Interestingly, FoxO signaling pathway was upregulated which is known as increasing lifespan in *C. elegans* (Lin et al., 2001). In the previous study, mutations in daf-2/InR allowed daf-16/FoxO to enter the nucleus, where it promotes lifespan (Lin et al., 2001; Murphy, 2006). This suggested that upregulated daf-16/FoxO in

this study may be related to increased longevity of C. elegans by F. venenatum. In mammalian studies, the FoxO signaling pathway is known to increase mitochondrial metabolism, lipid oxidation and antioxidant response in adipocytes (Murphy, 2006). Also known as increasing lipid oxidation in myocytes and reducing lipogenesis in hepatocytes (Gross et al., 2008; Ioannilli et al., 2020). The tryptophan metabolism and fatty acid degradation were also upregulated via feeding F. venenatum. According to a previous study increased tryptophan levels lead to increased longevity in C. elegans (Edwards et al., 2015) In a mammalian study upregulated tryptophan metabolism resulted in increased fatty acid oxidation and lowered fat storage (Goodarzi et al., 2021; Ioannilli et al., 2020; Ruan et al., 2014). Also, we found that glutathione metabolism was upregulated. Glutathione is known as a cellular antioxidant that can neutralize reactive oxygen species and prolong lifespan (Gusarov et al., 2021). To confirm the downregulated metabolic pathway, significantly downregulated genes were used. The fatty acid biosynthesis pathway was downregulated via feeding F. venenatum. Also, we found cysteine and methionine metabolism was downregulated. In a previous study, the antidiabetic drug metformin increased lifespan by disrupting methionine metabolism in C. elegans (Cabreiro et al., 2013). A study using Drosophila showed that increased metabolism of cysteine or methionine failed to extend the lifespan (Massie & Williams, 1985). In mammals, with numerous epidemiologic data, upregulated cysteine metabolism was highly linked with increased body fat and the risk of obesity. This may implicate downregulated cysteine metabolism can lead to the reduction of body fat (Elshorbagy et al., 2012). According to the previous study, reducing methionine metabolism led to the loss of weight, increased energy expenditure and improved glucose tolerance (Cooke et al., 2020). Taken together, altered gene expression by *F. venenatum* indicated increased longevity and reduction of fat accumulation.

GC-MS was performed to determine the changed metabolites via F. venenatum and the relationship between altered metabolites with fat metabolism. PLS-DA analysis showed altered in metabolite profiles with feeding F. venenatum. VIP scores which indicate the most important variable in the PLS-DA showed 1-leucine which was high in the F.V group was the highest among metabolites. d-xylose was upregulated the most in C. elegans fed with F. venenatum. d-xylose is known as a monosaccharide sugar. In the previous study using mice, supplementing d-xylose showed reduced body weight, blood glucose level, lipid accumulation in the liver, adipose tissue weight, and expression of inflammation-related genes (Lim et al., 2015; Lim et al., 2018). 2-aminoadipic acid which is reported as enhancing lipolysis and browning of white adipose tissue via activating β3AR signaling in mice was upregulated via *F. venenatum* in *C. elegans* in this study (Xu et al., 2019). Alpha-linolenic acid was upregulated via F. venenatum. According to the previous study in C. elegans treatment of alpha-linolenic acid increased lifespan dose-dependently. Also, nhr-49 was activated by alpha-linolenic acid to stimulate the gene expression involved in the β -oxidation of lipids. Nicotinic acid was significantly upregulated. In the previous study, in C. elegans, nicotinic acid and leucine synergized together to stimulate AMPK and Sirt1 signaling resulting in reduced fat accumulation and increased lifespan (Bruckbauer & Zemel, 2014). Three amino acids including leucine, isoleucine, and valine are known as BCAAs. BCAAs which were upregulated in F.V is known for playing a crucial role in Insulin/IGF-1 signaling pathway and increased BCAAs can lead to an extent in lifespan in C. elegans (Wang et al., 2018). In addition, Butyric acid which is commonly known as short chain fatty acid produced by the fermentation of fiber was upregulated at about 1.7 folds change in C. elegans fed with F. venenatum compared to OP50 (Data not shown). It may be due to the high content of fiber in F. venenatum. According to the previous study, supplementation of butyric acid significantly reduced fat accumulation in C. elegans (Zheng et al., 2010). Several studies using mice demonstrated that butyric acid which is produced by the fermentation of fiber reduces body fat accumulation, stimulates satiety hormones, improves insulin sensitivity, increases energy expenditure, and enhances mitochondria function (Gao et al., 2009; Keenan et al., 2006). These results were consistent with the present study that F. venenatum increased lifespan and reduced fat accumulation. In summary, feeding F. venenatum altered the metabolites composition in C. elegans and the altered metabolites were related with improve lifespan and reduce fat accumulation.

In conclusion, the present results suggest that F. venenatum can prolong

the lifespan, improve, immune response, and reduce fat accumulation in *C. elegans*. Moreover, *F. venenatum* influenced the gene expression of *C. elegans* which were reducing the fat synthesis pathway and increased the fat breakdown pathway. Lastly, *F. venenatum* altered the metabolite profile of *C. elegans*, and increased metabolites by *F. venenatum* were related to increasing lifespan and reducing fat accumulation. Taken together *F. venenatum* may play the role of an alternative protein source and antiobesity diet.

Chapter 3. Evaluation of the anti-obesity effect of *Fusarium venenatum* in mice using multi-omics analysis

3.1. Introduction

These days, people are obtaining protein from a conventional protein source, meat. Meat is known for containing not only high-quality protein and amino acids but also micronutrients such as iron, zinc, vitamin B, and selenium (Cosgrove et al., 2005; Davey et al., 2003; Godfray et al., 2018). In 2050, 1,250 tons of meat and dairy are needed per year to meet the demand of the growing global population and increasing meat consumption (Godfray et al., 2018; Moreland et al., 2010; Ritala et al., 2017). However, due to enlarging deforestation, increasing greenhouse gas emissions, and global warming accelerated due to the livestock industry, it seems challenging to increase meat production to meet the global demand (Ramankutty & Foley, 1999; Steinfeld et al., 2006). Due to these reasons, finding alternative protein sources which are non-animal-derived is getting attention for a nutritionally sustainable future (Grasso et al., 2019).

Obesity has become an epidemic these days (Organization, 2000; Wang & Lobstein, 2006). According to the previous report, worldwide obesity

populations have been increasing in many countries across the world. More than 600 million adults are considered as obese and more than 1.9 are overweight (Caballero, 2019; Malik et al., 2013). Being obese has a high risk of chronic diseases including type II diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart diseases, and cancers (Aneja et al., 2004; Calle & Thun, 2004; Dixon, 2010; Hossain et al., 2007; KEYS, 1980; Salter, 2013). The previous study has reported that despite the high nutritive value of meat, excessive consumption of meat may induce an over-intake of energy and result in an imbalance between energy intake and energy consumption which can lead to obesity (Peng et al., 2016). Also, a previous study with U.S. adults found that there was a positive relationship between meat consumption and obesity (Wang & Beydoun, 2009). Due to these reasons, many efforts are being made by companies and researchers to develop a diet that can substitute conventional protein-source meat and treat obesity.

Mycoprotein is a whole food derived from the cultivation of fungi (Coelho et al., 2020). It was first mentioned in late 1960 with the effort of finding the potential source of protein for human consumption (Finnigan et al., 2019). Unlike the conventional method of gaining protein, which is feeding animals with carbohydrates and obtaining protein from their body mycoprotein can be gained by providing carbohydrates to fungi and gaining protein from the biomass (Finnigan, 2011). This refers to less carbon, water, and land are needed to produce the same amount of protein in mycoprotein than animals (Nadathur et al., 2016; Ritchie et al., 2017). Much fewer greenhouse emissions occur from producing mycoprotein than from animals (Coelho et al., 2020). In addition, compared to plants it has the benefit of can be produced regardless of climate and soil characteristics (Hülsen et al., 2018). The fermented product of F. venenatum is one of the mycoproteins (Coelho et al., 2020). It is known for its contents of high-protein, high-fiber, and relatively low-energy (Dunlop et al., 2017). Also, it has low-fat content and a favorable fatty acid profile which is low content of saturated fat (Denny et al., 2008). The cell wall of F. venenatum comprises nearly onethird of chitins and two-thirds of β -glucan which are known to play the role of prebiotics in the intestine (Bottin et al., 2016; Finnigan, 2011). According to previous studies, F. venenatum which is rich in fiber helped to improve the blood lipid profile such as increased levels of plasma HDL, reduced LDL, and TC (Cherta-Murillo et al., 2020; Coelho et al., 2021; Thomas et al., 2017; Williamson et al., 2006). Also, it reduced energy intake but there was no significant difference in appetite regulation hormone level such as GLP-1 and PYY (Bottin et al., 2016). In addition, the *in-vitro* experiment showed that the structure of *F. venenatum* entrapped digestive enzymes such as amylase, lipase, and bile salts (Colosimo et al., 2020). These results indicated that F. venenatum is not only a good candidate for an alternative protein source but also can be considered as a functional food to treat obesity.

Mice have been utilized as biomedical research animal models due to their physiological, anatomical, and genetic similarity to humans. Also, mice have been preferred as animal models because of their advantages including small size, short life cycle, and ease of maintenance (Bryda, 2013). High-fat diet treated C57BL/6 mouse is widely employed as an experimental animal model for obesity and diabetes studies (Jayaprakasam et al., 2006). The high-fat diet treated C57BL/6 mice showed significant lipid accumulation in liver and adipose tissue (Li et al., 2020). According to a previous study, male mouse tends to gain more body weight and fat weight than females (Nishikawa et al., 2007). This implies sex may impact mouse obesity development. In this study, only male C57BL/6 mice were used.

Recently, lots of efforts have been made to prepare for future protein deficiency in advance. Since obesity has become an epidemic these days a few studies have been done to treat obesity. Mycoprotein which is derived from fermentation is one of the alternative protein sources to supply protein sustainably for the future. Especially, mycoprotein derived from the cultivation of *F. venenatum* is known as a potential diet that can treat obesity. The aim of this study is to evaluate the anti-obesity ability of *F. venenatum* using C57BL/6 mice. In addition, we investigated the change in obesity-related indicators, intestinal metabolites, and microbiota composition.

3.2. Materials and methods

3.2.1. Animals, Diets and Experimental design

3.2.1.1. Animals and Diets

All experimental protocols and animals were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Seoul National University (certificate SNU-220111-4). In the present study, 5-week-old male C57BL/6 mice (n = 25) were obtained from SamTako Bio (Korea). Then housed five per cage. A normal chow diet and sterile water were provided to mice *ad libitum* in standard laboratory condition (steady temperature, $23 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C; humidity, 55 ± 5%; and 12 h light/dark cycle). After one week of acclimation period without any intervention to adapt to a new environment, mice were divided into five groups of five animals each randomly depending on body weight. A normal control group was fed with a normal chow diet then the rest of the groups were fed with a 45 kcal% Fat rodent diet (D12451, Research Diets Inc., USA) as a high-fat diet.

3.2.1.2. Experimental design

Group 1, Normal control group (CON group), received no oral administration. Group 2, Negative control group (HFD group), received an oral administration of 200 μ L of PBS every day. Groups 3 and 4, treatment groups (FL and FH group), received an oral administration of *F. venenatum*

(200 or 800 mg/kg) every day, respectively. The dose of *F. venentaum* was based on the previous study of *F. venenatum* effect on Antihyperlipidemic using rats as an animal model (Thomas et al., 2017). Group 5, Positive control group (POC group), received an oral administration of Simvastatin (40 mg/kg) every day. The body weight, feed intake and water intake were measured every week. All mice were humanely sacrificed after 12 weeks. The overall design of the experiment is shown in Figure 12.



Figure 12. Design of experiment

CON group, the Normal control group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, the Negative control group, received an oral administration of 200µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, the low-dose treatment group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, the high-dose treatment group, received an oral administration of 800 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; POC group, the Positive control group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.2.2. Blood analysis

3.2.2.1. Fasting blood glucose and oral glucose tolerance test

Mice were fasted for 16 h to measure fasting blood glucose. From week 6, fasting blood glucose was measured every two weeks. Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was measured on week 12. Mice were fasted for 16 h before OGTT then D-glucose (2 g/kg of body weight) was gavaged. The blood samples were taken from the tip of the tail vein and then measure using an Accu-Chek glucose meter (Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany). Measurements were conducted at 0, 15, 30, 60, 90, and 120 min after the administration.

3.2.2.2. Lipid profile

The mice serum was collected at week 12. Aspartate transaminase (AST), alanine transaminase (ALT), TC, HDL, and TG were measured using a Fuji DRI-CHEM Clinical Chemistry Analyzer FDC 3500 (Fujifilm, Tokyo, Japan). LDL was calculated with the following formula.

LDL = TC - HDL - (TG/5)

3.2.2.3. Inflammatory cytokines

The serum from mice was collected to examine the serum levels of IL-1 β and IL-10. They were measured using ELISA kits (IL-1 β , Abcam, ab197742; IL-10, Abcam, ab255729). Experiments were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions. Colorimetric changes were measured using a spectrophotometer (SpectraMax ABS Plus, San Jose, CA, USA) at 450 nm.

3.2.3. Histological analysis

Mesenteric fat and liver samples from each mouse were washed with sterilized PBS. Samples were fixed in 10 percent v/v formalin and then embedded in paraffin for staining with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E). The stained samples were observed with a KFBIO digital slide scanner (Konfoong bioinformation tech co., LTD.) SABIA software (EBIOGEN, Seoul, Korea) was used for the quantification assay.

3.2.4. Metabolomic analysis

Metabolomic analysis was performed with a slight modification of the previous study (Yoo et al., 2022). The fecal samples were collected and stored at -80°C until metabolomic analysis. Each fecal sample was weighed out and diluted with a methanol ratio of 1:3. Vortexed for 1 min and incubated on ice. After centrifugation at 10,000rpm for 10 min at 4°C, the upper layer of the supernatant was filtered with a 0.2 μ m pore size polyvinylidene fluoride syringe filter (Whatman, Maidstone, England). Aliquots of 200 μ L of the filtered supernatant were concentrated to dryness in a vacuum concentrator and stored at -80°C prior to derivatization and analysis by GC-MS. The extract was derivatized with 30 μ L of a solution of 20 mg/mL methoxyamine hydrochloride in pyridine (Sigma, St. Louis, MO,

USA) at 30°C for 90 min, and 50 μ L of N,O-Bis(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide (Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA) was subsequently added at 60°C for 30 min. Fluoranthene was added to the extract as an internal standard.

The GC-MS analysis was performed using a Thermo Trace 1310 GC (Waltham, MA, USA) coupled to a Thermo ISQ LT single quadrupole mass spectrometer (Waltham, MA, USA). A DB-5MS column with 60 m length, 0.2 mm i.d. and 0.25 µm film thickness (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, USA) was used for separation. For analysis, the sample was injected at 300 °C and a split ratio of 1:60 with 7.5 mL/min helium split flow. The metabolites were separated with 1.5 mL constant flow helium with an oven ramp of 50 °C (2 min hold) to 180 °C (8 min hold) at 5°C/min, to 210°C at 2.5 °C/min, and to 325°C (10 min hold) at 5 °C/min. The mass spectra were acquired in a scan range of 35-650 m/z at an acquisition rate of 5 spectra per sec. The ionization mode was subjected to electron impact, and the temperature for the ion source was set to 270°C. The spectra were processed by Thermo Xcalibur software using automated peak detection, and the metabolites were identified by matching the mass spectra and retention indices of the NIST Mass spectral search program (version 2.0, Gaithersburg, MD, USA). The metabolite data were then normalized based on the intensity of the fluoranthene internal standard. Further analyses were conducted using MetaboAnalyst 5.0 (Pang et al., 2021).

3.2.5. Metagenomic analysis

Metagenomic analysis was performed following the previous study methods (Kang et al., 2022). The fecal samples were collected on week12 and then aseptically homogenized and gDNA was extracted with the DNeasy PowerSoil Pro Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). The V4 region of the 16S rRNA genes was amplified (V4 amplicon primer sequences: forward, 5'-

TCGTCGGCAGCGTCAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGGTGCCAGCMGC CGCGGTAA-3';

reverse, 5' -

GTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGGGACTACHVGG GTWTCTAAT-3'), and the amplified DNA was sequenced using Illumina® iSeq 100 (Illumina, Inc. San Diego, CA, USA) following the manufacturer's manuscripts (Kazantseva et al., 2021). Further analysis were performed using mothur(Schloss et al., 2009) software and MicrobiomeAnalyst (Dhariwal et al., 2017).

3.2.6. Statistics

Data were statistically analyzed and graphed using Prism 9 (Graphpad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). Statistical significance was considered when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). All data are expressed as means \pm the standard error of the mean (SEM).

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Body weight, feed intake and water intake

The body weight, feed intake and water intake were measured to evaluate the alleviated effect of F. venenatum on high-fat diet-induced weight gain. After 12 weeks, the body weights of CON, HFD, FL, FH, and POC groups showed 29.28, 43.48, 35.92, 32.95, and 35.74 g, respectively (Figure 13A, 13B). Compared to the HFD group, CON, FL, FH, and POC groups showed significantly lower body weight (p < 0.0001, p = 0.0074, p =0.0005, p = 0.0060 respectively). Individual daily body weight gain showed similar results (Figure 13C). In daily feed intake, the CON group showed significantly increased feed intake compared to other groups (Figure 13D). It may be due to the total calorie difference between normal chow and a high-fat diet. There was no significant difference in daily feed intake between HFD, FL, FH, and POC groups. The daily water intake showed similar results to daily feed intake (Figure 13E). The result showed that F. venenatum reduces body weight gain with no difference in feed and water intake.



Figure 13. Changed body weight, feed intake, and water intake by feeding *Fusarium venenatum*

(A) Body weight change. (B) Body weight on week 12. (C) Individual daily body weight gain. (D) Individual daily feed intake. (E) Individual daily water intake. Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using One-way ANOVA and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 800 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; POC group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.3.2. Blood analysis

3.3.2.1. Blood glucose

Mice were fasted for 16 hours before confirming fasting blood glucose level. Fasting blood glucose was determined every 2 weeks starting from week 6 (Figure 14A). On week 6 CON and FH groups showed significantly reduced blood glucose levels at about 53% and 42% respectively compared to HFD groups (both p < 0.0001). There was no significant difference between NC and FH groups. Also, FL and POC groups showed lower blood glucose than the HFD group but had no significant difference. On week 8 CON, FL, and FH groups showed significantly lower blood glucose levels at about 53%, 20%, and 50% respectively compared to HFD groups (p < p0.0001, p = 0.0069, and p < 0.0001 respectively). But no significant difference between HFD and POC groups. Starting from week 10, every group including CON, FL, FH, and POC groups showed significantly lower glucose levels compared to the HFD group. On week 12, compared to the HFD group, groups CON, FL, FH, and POC showed significantly reduced blood glucose at about 54%, 27%, 59%, and 26% respectively (Figure 14B) (p < 0.0001, p = 0.0002, p < 0.0001, and p = 0.0001 respectively). The results revealed that F. venenatum reduced the increased fasting glucose levels induced by a high-fat diet

3.3.2.2. Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT)

OGTT was performed on week 12 (Figure 14C). Mice were orally

gavaged with d-glucose (2 g/kg of body weight) after 16 hours of the fasting period. Blood glucose levels were measured at 0, 15, 30, 60, 90, and 120 min after the administration. Comparing the area under the curve of HFD with other groups, every group was significantly lower (Figure 14D). Among groups, the reduction degree was highest in CON with a degree of 50% (p < 0.0001) followed by FH with a degree of 45% (p < 0.0001), POC with a degree of 28% (p < 0.0001), and FL with the degree of 18% (p = 0.0018). The results confirmed that *F. venenatum* improves glucose tolerance in mice.





by feeding Fusarium venenatum

(A) Fasting blood glucose level from week 6 to week 12. (B) Fasting blood glucose on week 12. (C) Blood glucose level on oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT). (D) Area under the curve. Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using One-way ANOVA and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of a noral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.3.2.3. Inflammatory cytokines

On week 12, inflammatory cytokines were measured using the serum. Pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-1 β was significantly increased in the HFD group compared to the CON, FL, FH, and POC groups at about 45%, 53%, 43%, and 47% respectively (Figure 15A) (p = 0.0337, p = 0.0129, p = 0.0440, and p = 0.0289 respectively). There was no significant difference between CON, FL, FH, and POC groups. Anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 showed the lowest level in HFD group compared to other groups (Figure 15B). CON and FH groups were at significantly higher levels than HFD group at about 93% and 143% respectively (p = 0.0043 and p = 0.0002). There was no significant difference between CON and FH groups.



Figure 15. Effect of *Fusarium venenatum* on serum pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines

(A) Pro-inflammatory cytokine, IL-1 β . (B) Anti-inflammatory cytokine, IL-10. Data are expressed as means ± standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using One-way ANOVA and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a highfat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 800 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; POC group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.3.2.4. Lipid profile and liver toxicity biomarkers

Serums were collected on week 12 to evaluate lipid profiles and liver toxicity biomarkers. The HFD group showed a significantly higher level of TC compared to CON, FL, FH, and POC groups at about 48%, 22%, 44%, and 36% respectively (Figure 16A) (p < 0.0001, p = 0.0020, p = 0.0001, and p = 0.0067 respectively). There was no significant difference between FL, FH, and POC groups. Similar result was shown in TG (Figure 16B) (CON, 56%, p < 0.0001; FL, 31%, p = 0.0017; FH, 66%, p < 0.0001; POC, 44%, p = 0.0050 compared to HFD group). CON and FH groups had no significant difference. In HDL, CON group showed a significantly lower level than HFD group (Figure 16C) (p = 0.0127). There was no significant difference between HFD, FL, FH, and POC groups. In LDL, HFD group showed a significantly higher level compared to CON, FL, FH, and POC groups at about 67%, 41%, 64%, and 53% respectively (Figure 16D) (p < 0.0001, p =0.0014, p < 0.0001, p = 0.0019 respectively). There was no significant difference between FL, FH, and POC groups. Also, no significance was shown between CON and FH groups. In AST and ALT, HFD group showed a significantly higher level compared to CON group at about 46% and 57% (Figure 16E and 16F) (p = 0.0034 for AST and p = 0.0036 for ALT). The HFD group showed the highest level of AST and ALT level compared to other groups. The results reveal that F. venenatum improve lipid profile in serum.



Figure 16. Altered serum lipid profile and liver toxicity biomarkers by feeding Fusarium venenatum

(A) Total cholesterol. (B) Triglyceride. (C) High-density lipoprotein-cholesterol. (D) Low-density lipoprotein-cholesterol. (E) Alanine transaminase. (F) Aspartate transaminase. Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using One-way ANOVA and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 800 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; POC group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.3.3. Histological analysis

3.3.3.1. Fat weight

After 12 weeks, to estimate fat accumulation, white fat mass was measured in three parts of adipose tissue (Perigonadal fat, Perirenal fat, and Mesenteric fat) (Figure 17). In perigonadal fat, CON group showed about 64% lower of fat mass compared to HFD group (p < 0.0001). Compared to HFD group, fat depot was significantly reduced in FL group at about 36%, FH group at about 50%, and the POC group at about 25% (p < 0.0001, p < 0.0001, p0.0001, p = 0.0027 respectively). Compared to POC group, fat mass was significantly lowered in FH group at about 25% (p = 0.0042). In perirenal fat, CON group showed about 65% lower of fat depot than HFD group (p < p0.0001). Compared to HFD group, fat accumulation was significantly lowered in FL group at about 30%, FH group at about 48%, and the POC group at about 27% (p = 0.0002, p < 0.0001, p = 0.0007 respectively). Compared to POC group, fat mass was significantly reduced in FH group at about 21% (p = 0.0118). In mesenteric fat, CON group showed about 65% lower of fat depot than HFD group (p < 0.0001). Compared to HFD group, fat accumulation was significantly reduced in FL group at about 48%, FH group at about 57%, and the POC group at about 37% (p < 0.0001, p <0.0001, p = 0.0002 respectively).



Figure 17. Assessment of fat storage reduction in white adipose tissue according to *Fusarium venenatum* feeding

Weight of three parts of fat including Perigonadal fat, Perirenal fat, and Mesenteric fat. Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using One-way ANOVA and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.
3.3.3.2. H&E analysis (Liver & Fat)

H&E analysis was performed using liver and mesenteric adipose tissue to evaluate the fat accumulation histologically. In Liver tissue, The CON, FL, FH, and POC groups showed significantly reduced length of adipocyte diameter compared to the HFD group at about 64, 43, 62, and 44 percent respectively (Figure 18A) (p < 0.0001, p < 0.0001, p < 0.0001, and p < 0.0001 respectively). CON and FH groups showed no significant difference (p = 0.9900). Mesenteric adipose tissue showed similar results (Figure 18B).





Figure 18. Evaluation of fat reduction in the liver and fat tissue by feeding *Fusarium venenatum* through H&E analysis (A) Adipocyte morphology in Liver tissue. (B) Adipocyte morphology in Mesenteric adipose tissue. Data are expressed as means \pm standard errors. Statistical analysis was performed using One-way ANOVA and differences were considered significant when p value was below 0.05 (*), 0.01 (**), 0.001 (***), 0.0001 (****). Liver and mesenteric adipose tissue morphology were shown at x20 and x40 magnification respectively. CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.3.4. Metabolomic analysis

Metabolomic analysis was performed to observe changes in metabolite composition among groups. The metabolites were extracted from the fecal samples on week12. PLS-DA analysis using all groups showed the different metabolite profiles between groups (Figure 19A). CON group which fed with a normal chow diet clustered itself and HFD and POC groups clustered together while FL and FL groups clustered together too. PLS-DA analysis using groups fed with a high-fat diet showed that HFD group was clustered with the POC group and FL with the FH group (Figure 19B). Heatmap was performed with the top 25 significantly changed metabolites in groups fed with a high-fat diet (Figure 19D). The heatmap showed metabolites including d-lactic acid, benzoic acid_1, primary bile acid, propionic acid_1, and d-(-)-fructose was high in both FL and FH groups compared to other groups. Also, we confirmed that the metabolites profile was different between HFD and FH groups (Figure 19C). To confirmed significantly changed metabolites between HFD and FH groups, Heatmap was performed with the top 25 significantly changed metabolites (Figure 19E). It showed that metabolites including primary bile acid, cholesterol, and propionic acid_1 were detected highly in the FH group fecal compared to the HFD group. In addition, the detection of Butyric acid 1 was significantly higher in the FH group compared to the HFD group (Data not shown).





Figure 19. Evaluation of changes in fecal metabolite composition followed by *Fusarium venenatum* feeding

(A) PLS-DA analysis of metabolites composition among all groups. (B) PLS-DA analysis of metabolites composition among groups fed with a high-fat diet. (C) PLS-DA analysis of metabolites composition between HFD and FH groups. (D) Heatmap analysis with the top 25 changed metabolites among groups fed with a high-fat diet. (E) Heatmap analysis with the top 25 changed metabolites between HFD and FH groups. CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 µL of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 200 mg/kg of *F. venenatum* with a high-fat diet; FH group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.3.5. Metagenomic analysis

Metagenomic analysis was performed using a week 12 fecal sample to evaluate the difference in microbiota compositions among groups. We measured the alpha diversity of the fecal samples using the Chao1 and Shannon index (Figure 20A, 20B). In the Chao1 index, the CON group was the highest and HFD was the lowest. The Shannon index showed similar results to the Chao index. The weighted and unweighted beta diversity data showed all samples from each group were clustered together (Figure 20C, 20D).

When we investigate the fecal microbiota composition at the phylum level, Firmicutes showed lower relative abundance in the HFD group compared to other groups. On the other hand, Bacteroidetes, Proteobacteria, and Fusobacteria were relatively high in abundance in the HFD group compared to other groups (Figure 20E). At the family level, *S24-7* and *Bacteroidaceae* were relatively high in abundance in the HFD group compared to others. On the contrary, *Lachnospiraceae* was relatively low in abundance in the HFD group compared to others (Figure 20F). At the genus level, *Lactobacillus* was relatively high abundance and *Clostridium* and *Coprococcus* were relatively low abundance in the HFD group compared to other groups (Figure 20G). Comparing groups fed with a high-fat diet showed *Oscillospira* was relatively high in FL, FH, and POC groups than HFD group.





Figure 20. Assessment of changed fecal microbial diversity and composition by feeding *Fusarium venenatum*

(A) Alpha diversity (Chao index values) comparison of fecal microbiota among the groups. (B) Alpha diversity (Shannon index values) comparison of fecal microbiota among the groups. (C) PCoA plots based on weighted UniFrac distances of fecal microbiota. (D) PCoA plots based on unweighted UniFrac distances of fecal microbiota. Each plot represents each sample, and the axes represent the two dimensions that account for the highest amount of variance in the communities. (E) Microbial composition at the Phylum level. (F) Microbial composition at the Family level. (G) Microbial composition at the genus level. CON group, received no oral administration with a normal diet; HFD group, received an oral administration of 200 μ L of PBS with a high-fat diet; FL group, received an oral administration of 40 mg/kg of Simvastatin with a high-fat diet.

3.4. Discussion

Meat is known for containing high-quality protein and amino acids (Cosgrove et al., 2005; Davey et al., 2003; Godfray et al., 2018). Therefore, it has been considered a conventional protein source for humans. Due to the growing global population and increasing meat consumption, many researchers predicted that 1,250 tons of meat and dairy might be needed per year in 2050 to meet global meat consumption (Godfray et al., 2018; Moreland et al., 2010; Ritala et al., 2017). Increasing the number of livestock and expanding the industry is inevitable to meet the demand of future consumption. However, it seemed challenging due to the enlargement of deforestation, increases in greenhouse gas emissions and acceleration of global warming by the livestock industry (Ramankutty & Foley, 1999; Steinfeld et al., 2006). Also, there was research about an increasing number of obese populations that have been linked to excessive consumption of meat (Peng et al., 2016; Wang & Beydoun, 2009). Due to these reasons finding an alternative protein source that can not only be provided nutritionally sustainably but also can help improve obesity has become an important problem.

Mycoprotein which is derived from the fermentation of fungi had attention as an alternative protein source. Especially mycoprotein derived from *F. venenatum* is considered a potential alternative protein source due to their high content of protein and fiber, and relatively low fat and energy (Denny et al., 2008; Dunlop et al., 2017). Also, *F. venenatum* is known for producing all essential amino acids and the cell wall can play the role of prebiotics (Bottin et al., 2016; Edwards & Cummings, 2010; Finnigan, 2011). The aim of this study is to evaluate whether *F. venenatum* can not only sustainable protein source for the future but also treat obesity. C57BL/6 mice were used to assess the anti-obesity effect of *F. venenatum* using multi-omics analysis.

First, we evaluated the effect of *F. venenatum* on body weight. We fed mice a high-fat diet which is closely associated with weight gain. On week 12, we confirmed the body weight of groups fed with *F. venenatum* was significantly lower than the HFD group. The previous study suggested that *F. venenatum* may increase satiety due to fiber content (Denny et al., 2008). However, in this study, there was a slight reduction in feed intake in FL and FH groups compared to the HFD group, but no significant difference was shown. In addition, the previous study revealed that *F. venenatum* reduced energy intake but no significant difference in appetite regulation hormones such as GLP-1 and PYY (Bottin et al., 2016). Further studies are needed to evaluate the effect of *F. venenatum* on satiety.

Next, we examined the fasting blood glucose level and OGTT to evaluate whether *F. venenatum* can ameliorate hyperglycemia due to the administration of a high-fat diet which is also associated with type 2 diabetes and obesity. According to the previous study, long-term consumption of excessive calories via high-fat diet promotes *de novo* lipogenesis which can lead to fat accumulation, especially in the liver and adipocytes. The increased fat in the liver and adipocyte can induce hyperglycemia and insulin resistance. Also, due to insulin being known for stimulating de novo lipogenesis, developed insulin resistance can make fat accumulation easier (Kim et al., 2017). In this study, the HFD groups showed hyperglycemia status through long-term feeding with a high-fat diet. However, FL and FH groups that fed with F. venenatum showed reduced glucose levels compared to the HFD group through the consumption of F. venenatum. This result suggests that long-term consumption of F. venenatum improves hyperglycemia and obesity status induced by a high-fat diet. According to the previous study, fiber can delay the passage of diet into the small intestine by reducing the rate of gastric emptying (Leclere et al., 1994). This can lead to the slow diffusion of glucose in the small intestine and reduce insulin secretion and the glycaemic response (Bornet et al., 2007; Edwards et al., 1988; Venn & Green, 2007). The glycaemic response of mycoprotein was conducted in a previous study by Turnbull and Ward (Turnbull & Ward, 1995). Briefly, participants received with test meal (mycoprotein) or a control meal, then an oral glucose tolerance test was conducted. The only difference between meals was a difference in dietary fiber content which was high in mycoprotein. Result showed that mycoprotein showed lower serum glucose and insulin response. So, the author mentioned that fiber content in mycoprotein may reduce postprandial glycemia and insulinemia. Mark reported a similar result that mycoprotein

reduced the postprandial blood concentrations of insulin (Marks et al., 2005). In agreement with the previous study, we speculate the fiber content in *F. venenatum* may reduce the rate of gastric emptying and glucose diffusion into the intestine which led to lowered glycaemic response and reduced secretion of insulin consequently ameliorating fat accumulation by a high-fat diet.

It is well known that the long-term consumption of a high-fat diet can induce fat accumulation, especially in the liver and adipocytes. In this study, the three parts of white adipose tissue were weighed including perigonadal fat, perirenal fat, and mesenteric fat to evaluate the effect of F. venenatum on high-fat diet induce fat accumulation. The result showed that groups fed with F. venenatum reduced the weight of white adipose tissue compared to the HFD group. Also, the histological analysis showed reduced fat depot in the liver and adipocytes in groups fed with F. venenatum compared to the HFD group. With no significant difference in feed intake between groups, we speculate the reduced fat depot might have occurred due to the slow absorption of glucose by F. venenatum which may have reduced the secretion of insulin. However, further study is needed to evaluate the change in serum insulin concentration. This result was in agreement with the previous study that mentioned that mycoprotein might be a useful diet to treat obesity and type 2 diabetes (Denny et al., 2008).

Serums were collected on week 12 to determine the effect of *F*. *venenatum* on inflammatory cytokines, liver toxicity biomarkers, and lipid

profile. According to the previous study, chronic low-grade inflammation is one of the characteristics of obesity (Gregor & Hotamisligil, 2011). The result showed that the mice fed with F. venenatum showed reduced proinflammatory cytokine and increased anti-inflammatory cytokine compared to the HFD group. ALT and AST which is considered liver toxicity biomarker were reduced in mice fed with F. venenatum compared to the HFD group. This result represented that F. venenatum has no toxical effect on the liver. On the lipid profile, previous studies showed that consuming F. *venenatum* improved the lipid profile compared to control diets such as meat, fish, and chicken (Bottin et al., 2016; Coelho et al., 2021; Turnbull et al., 1990). However, there was no study that fed F. venenatum along with control diets such as high-fat diets. Our study was conducted to evaluate whether F. venenatum can improve lipid profile when fed along with a highfat diet. The result showed that TC, TG, and LDL were lowered in groups fed with F. venenatum compared to the HFD group. It was in agreement with the previous *in-vivo* study using a Triton X-100-induced hyperlipidemic rat by Thomas which feeding F. venenatum reduced TC, TG, and LDL (Thomas et al., 2017). However, the mechanism of reduced TC, TG, and LDL was not fully elucidated. The *in-vitro* study by Colosimo suggested that F. venenatum may lead to a reduction of hydrolysis and lipolysis by entrapping digestive enzymes such as amylase, lipase, and bile salts (Colosimo et al., 2020). In agreement with the previous study, we detected significantly high levels of primary bile acid from the feces of mice

fed with F. venenatum compared to other groups. This metabolomic analysis with fecal proved that F. venenatum may entrap the primary bile acid. Interestingly, we also detected cholesterol in the feces of mice fed with F. venenatum. This result demonstrated that F. venenatum may not only able to entrap digestive enzymes but also cholesterol which is a precursor of bile salts. Bile salts are known as synthesized from cholesterol in the liver and it is the primary route of cholesterol excretion from the body (Jones et al., 2013). Once bile salts are synthesized, it is stored in the gallbladder and released into the duodenum then play the functional role of promoting intestinal digestion and absorption of dietary fats and fat-soluble vitamins (Hofmann, 1990). The bile salts are efficiently conserved by enterohepatic recirculation. The majority of released bile salts are re-absorbed through active transport in the jejunum and ileum or passive diffusion in the small and large intestines (Roberts et al., 2002; Trauner & Boyer, 2003). Despite the reabsorb, approximately 4% of bile salts are lost through the feces in every bile acid circulation. Thus, de novo bile salts synthesis from cholesterol is consecutively proceeded to maintain a steady quantity of bile salts (Jones et al., 2013). There are several ways to reduce TC and LDL including statin (3-hydroxy3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase inhibitors), fibrates, niacin, cholesterol absorption inhibitors, and bile acid sequestrants (Brautbar & Ballantyne, 2011). We speculated due to the loss of primary bile acid and dietary cholesterol by feeding F. venenatum, endogenous cholesterol may be used to synthesize bile salts to conserve

stable status. In this way, TC and LDL may consequently be reduced in serum. Also, the digestion of lipids may have been reduced due to entrapped digestive enzymes by *F. venenatum* which may lead to reduced TG. Further studies are needed to evaluate whether *F. venenatum* can entrap other digestive enzymes such as amylase and lipase *in vivo*.

The fiber content of *F. venenatum* is known for its prebiotic properties. SCFAs, mainly acetic acid, propionic acid, and butyric acids are the major metabolites produced through the fermentation of complex dietary carbohydrates by gut microbiota. A previous study performed *in vitro* batch fermentation assay to evaluate the SCFAs production from the fermentation of F. venenatum. The result showed that the fiber of F. venenatum appeared to promote the production of propionic acid and butyric acid at the expense of acetic acid (Harris et al., 2019). In agreement with the previous study, the metabolomic analysis showed FH group showed higher levels of propionic acid and butyric acid compared to the HFD group. According to the previous study, the high production of propionic acid and butyric acid is likely due to the content of β -glucan in *F. venenatum* (Hughes et al., 2008). The previous study reported that propionic acid and butyric acid but not acetic acid can cause weight loss by stimulating anorexigenic gut hormones and decreased feed intake (Chakraborti, 2015; Lin et al., 2012). Also, a previous study mentioned that unlike propionic acid and butyric acid, acetic acid has the obesogenic potential with the ability to act as a substrate for hepatic and adipocyte lipogenesis. On the contrary, propionic acid and butyric acid have an anti-obesogenic potential (Chakraborti, 2015). A previous study revealed that SCFAs including propionic acid and butyric acid can reduce energy intake by stimulating the release of PYY and GLP-1 by activating the FFAR2 and FFAR3 receptors which are found in colonic enteroendocrine cells (Den Besten et al., 2013; Li et al., 2018; Tolhurst et al., 2012). Propionic acid has been reported to the inhibition ability of cholesterol synthesis which can antagonize the cholesterol increased by the action of acetic acid. Also, it can inhibit the expression of resistin in adipocytes (Chakraborti, 2015). Butyric acid has been reported it is the main energy source for colonocytes, increases intestinal barrier function, provides anti-inflammatory potential, increases mitochondrial activity, improves insulin sensitivity and prevent diet-induced obesity (Chakraborti, 2015). Also, it can increase energy expenditure through the activation of AMPK, up-regulating gene expression involved in lipolysis and fatty acid β oxidation, and activating brown adipose tissue (Den Besten et al., 2015; Gao et al., 2009; Hong et al., 2016; Li et al., 2018). A previous study revealed that the production of butyric acid has the potential to mitigate obesity and related comorbidities (Brahe et al., 2013). Also, supplementation of butyrate showed the prevention of obesity in high-fat diet-treated animals (Fang et al., 2019; Pelgrim et al., 2017). Taken together propionic acid and butyric acid which were increased by feeding F. venenatum might prevent obesity by affecting energy metabolisms such as decreasing energy intake and/or increasing energy expenditure.

Metagenomics analysis was conducted with week 12 fecal samples to evaluate the difference in microbial diversity and composition between groups. The alpha diversity is known as representing the richness and evenness of microbes (Hagerty et al., 2020). The alpha diversity was significantly higher in the CON group compared to the HFD group, which was consistent with the previous research that obese individuals have lower alpha diversity than individuals in lean status (Andoh et al., 2016; Duan et al., 2021; Pinart et al., 2021; Tang et al., 2022). Comparing groups fed with a high-fat diet, FL, FH, and POC groups showed higher alpha diversity compared to the HFD group. It was in agreement with the previous study that obese and metabolically healthy people had a higher alpha diversity compared to obese and metabolically unhealthy people (Kim et al., 2020). Several studies have shown the correlation between increased alpha diversity with a high-fiber diet (Sidiropoulos et al., 2020; Xu & Knight, 2015). We speculated high fiber content of F. venenatum helped to improve the alpha diversity. Beta diversity refers to the differences in microbiota composition between samples. Weighted UniFrac (Quantitative metrics) use a percentage of microorganisms for calculation whereas unweighted (Qualitative metrics) only consider the presence or absence of microorganisms (Yu et al., 2020). The beta diversity result showed that the samples from each group were clustered together, which indicated that the treatments could induce to have a specific microbial composition.

At the phylum level, previous studies suggested that the ratio of the two

major bacterial phyla Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes is related to obesity states. According to previous studies increased levels of Firmicutes and decreased Bacteroidetes were found in the gut microbiota in the obese individual (Ley et al., 2005; Ley et al., 2006). However, there are several studies showed inverse results (Serino et al., 2012; Sidiropoulos et al., 2020). Therefore, with the rapid accumulation of data, there is an ongoing controversy that suggested there is no clear association between the abundance of Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes with obesity (Tseng & Wu, 2019). In this study, Firmicutes was a lower relative abundance and Bacteroidetes was a higher relative abundance in the HFD group compared to other groups. It was consistent with the previous study which fed a highfat diet to genetically similar mice for 3 months to induce obesity. Comparing obese-induced mice and not induced mice, obese induce mice showed a low relative abundance of Firmicutes and a high relative abundance of Bacteroidetes in the microbial composition of their fecal (Serino et al., 2012). In addition, previous research described that the Western lifestyle, a low-fiber diet, has been associated with obesity, loss of bacterial diversity and increased relative abundance of Bacteroidetes. On the other hand, a non-Western lifestyle, a high-fiber diet, increased the relative abundance of Firmicutes (Hold, 2014; Sidiropoulos et al., 2020; Vangay et al., 2018; Yatsunenko et al., 2012). This result suggested that F. venenatum which is high fiber diet may have increased the relative abundance of Firmicutes and reduced the relative abundance of Bacteroidetes. The relative

abundance of Proteobacteria was reduced in CON, FL, FH and POC groups compared to the HFD group. Previous studies have described that an increase in the relative abundance of Proteobacteria is a signature of dysbiosis and dysbiosis has been linked with the status of obesity (Altomare et al., 2019; Shin et al., 2015; Vamanu & Rai, 2021). In addition, several metagenomic studies have demonstrated that a higher relative abundance of Proteobacteria was observed in obese mice (Crovesy et al., 2020; Kim et al., 2020). Taken together, we speculated that *F. venenatum* may have reduced the relative abundance of Proteobacteria which is a marker of dysbiosis and obesity status. Also consistent with previous studies, the relative abundance of Fusobacteria was highest in HFD group than in other groups (Andoh et al., 2016; Crovesy et al., 2020; Kim et al., 2020).

At the family level, the relative composition of *Lachnospiraceae* was reduced in HFD groups compared to other groups, which was consistent with the previous research that the abundance of *Lachnospiraceae* decreased in obese individuals (Duan et al., 2021; Menni et al., 2017; Serino et al., 2012). The family *Ruminococcaceae* has previously reported the ability to suppress obesity (Menni et al., 2017). In this study, *Ruminococcaceae* was relatively abundant in the group fed with *F. venenatum* compared to the HFD group. On the other hand, *S24-7* and *Bacteroidaceae* were higher in the HFD group compared to other groups. It agreed with the previous research that the relative abundance of *S24-7* and *Bacteroidaceae* increased in obese mice (Serino et al., 2012; Tang et al., 2022).

At the genus level, the relative abundance of Oscillospira was high in FL, FH, and POC groups compared to the HFD group when comparing groups fed with a high-fat diet. A previous study comparing obese people who are metabolically unhealthy or metabolically healthy showed that Oscillospira was high in metabolically healthy obese people (Kim et al., 2020). This result indicated that Oscillospira may relate to a good metabolic health condition in obese people. The relative abundance of Lactobacillus was higher in the HFD group compared to others. The previous study with obese people with dyslipidemia showed the enriched composition of Lactobacillus (Jin et al., 2021). The genus Clostridium and Coprococcus were relatively high in CON, FL, FH, and POC groups compared to the HFD group. The previous study revealed that *Clostridium* may be associated with the metabolically healthy condition in obese people (Kim et al., 2020). A previous study using fecal microbiota transplantation of wild douc fecal to germ-free mice showed that wild douc microbiota prevented gaining weight in both low and high-fiber diets. It suggested that the bacteria such as Coprococcus and Clostridium might have an effect in preventing fat accumulation in combination with a high-fiber diet. It agreed with the present study that *Clostridium* and *Coprococcus* were relatively high in groups fed with F. venenatum which is high in fiber compared to the HFD group. This result implied that the high fiber content of F. venenatum may help to grow specific genera such as *Clostridium* and *Coprococcus* which can help prevent weight gain.

In conclusion, F. venenatum significantly reduced the fat accumulation in mice fed with a high-fat diet to induce obesity. However, there was no significant difference in feed and water intake. We also confirmed the increased gastrocnemius muscle in mice fed with F. venenatum which suggested that F. venenatum may also relate to muscle mass development (Data not shown). Further study is needed to elucidate the impact of F. venenatum on the muscle development of mice. Also, F. venenatum improved hyperglycemia and lipid profile due to the administration of a high-fat diet. The metabolites data revealed that F. venenatum is able to entrap digestive enzymes such as primary bile acid and cholesterol which can lead to a reduction of lipid digestion. However further study is needed to demonstrate whether F. venenatum can entrap other digestive enzymes such as amylase and lipase. Metagenomic analysis showed that F. venenatum successfully improved the alpha diversity. In addition, it increased genera including Clostridium and Coprococcus which were suggested to effectively prevent fat accumulation in combination with a high-fiber diet. In summary, F. venenatum which is considered a sustainable protein source for the future can prevent obesity.

Reference

- Ahmad, M. I., Farooq, S., Alhamoud, Y., Li, C., & Zhang, H. (2022). A review on mycoprotein: History, nutritional composition, production methods, and health benefits. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*.
- Altomare, A., Putignani, L., Del Chierico, F., Cocca, S., Angeletti, S., Ciccozzi, M., Tripiciano, C., Dalla Piccola, B., Cicala, M., & Guarino, M. P. L. (2019). Gut mucosal-associated microbiota better discloses inflammatory bowel disease differential patterns than faecal microbiota. *Digestive and Liver Disease*, 51(5), 648-656.
- Alvarez, R., & Enriquez, A. (1988). Nucleic acid reduction in yeast. *Applied microbiology and biotechnology*, 29(2), 208-210.
- Andoh, A., Nishida, A., Takahashi, K., Inatomi, O., Imaeda, H., Bamba, S., Kito, K., Sugimoto, M., & Kobayashi, T. (2016). Comparison of the gut microbial community between obese and lean peoples using 16S gene sequencing in a Japanese population. *Journal of clinical biochemistry and nutrition*, 15-152.
- Aneja, A., El-Atat, F., McFarlane, S. I., & Sowers, J. R. (2004). Hypertension and obesity. *Recent progress in hormone research*, 59(1), 169-205.
- Ashrafi, K. (2007). Obesity and the regulation of fat metabolism. WormBook: The Online Review of C. elegans Biology [Internet].

1 1 3

- Backes, C., Martinez-Martinez, D., & Cabreiro, F. (2021). C. elegans: A biosensor for host–microbe interactions. *Lab Animal*, 50(5), 127-135.
- Balasubramaniam, V., Mustar, S., Mustafa Khalid, N., Abd Rashed, A.,
 Mohd Noh, M. F., Wilcox, M. D., Chater, P. I., Brownlee, I. A., &
 Pearson, J. P. (2013). Inhibitory activities of three Malaysian edible seaweeds on lipase and α-amylase. *Journal of applied phycology*, 25(5), 1405-1412.
- Bartholomai, B. M., Ruwe, K. M., Thurston, J., Jha, P., Scaife, K., Simon, R., Abdelmoteleb, M., Goodman, R. E., & Farhi, M. (2022). Safety evaluation of Neurospora crassa mycoprotein for use as a novel meat alternative and enhancer. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, *168*, 113342.
- Becker, E. W. (2007). Micro-algae as a source of protein. *Biotechnology advances*, 25(2), 207-210.
- Bohrer, B. M. (2017). Nutrient density and nutritional value of meat products and non-meat foods high in protein. *Trends in Food Science* & *Technology*, 65, 103-112.
- Bolger, A. M., Lohse, M., & Usadel, B. (2014). Trimmomatic: a flexible trimmer for Illumina sequence data. *Bioinformatics*, 30(15), 2114-2120.
- Bornet, F. R., Jardy-Gennetier, A.-E., Jacquet, N., & Stowell, J. (2007).Glycaemic response to foods: impact on satiety and long-term weight regulation. *Appetite*, 49(3), 535-553.

- Bottin, J. H., Swann, J. R., Cropp, E., Chambers, E. S., Ford, H. E., Ghatei, M. A., & Frost, G. S. (2016). Mycoprotein reduces energy intake and postprandial insulin release without altering glucagon-like peptide-1 and peptide tyrosine-tyrosine concentrations in healthy overweight and obese adults: a randomised-controlled trial. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *116*(2), 360-374.
- Brahe, L., Astrup, A., & Larsen, L. (2013). Is butyrate the link between diet, intestinal microbiota and obesity-related metabolic diseases? *Obesity reviews*, 14(12), 950-959.
- Brautbar, A., & Ballantyne, C. M. (2011). Pharmacological strategies for lowering LDL cholesterol: statins and beyond. *Nature Reviews Cardiology*, 8(5), 253-265.
- Brenner, S. (1974). The genetics of Caenorhabditis elegans. *Genetics*, 77(1), 71-94.
- Brinton, M., & Warren, L. (1976). Single cell protein in industrial microbiology. McGrow-Hill Book Company, 408.
- Bruckbauer, A., & Zemel, M. (2014). Nicotinic acid synergizes with leucine to stimulate AMPK/Sirt1 signaling and regulates lipid accumulation and lifespan in C. elegans (269.7). *The FASEB Journal*, 28, 269.267.
- Bryda, E. C. (2013). The Mighty Mouse: the impact of rodents on advances in biomedical research. *Missouri medicine*, *110*(3), 207.
- Caballero, B. (2019). Humans against obesity: who will win? Advances in Nutrition, 10(suppl_1), S4-S9.

1 1 5

- Cabreiro, F., Au, C., Leung, K.-Y., Vergara-Irigaray, N., Cochemé, H. M., Noori, T., Weinkove, D., Schuster, E., Greene, N. D., & Gems, D. (2013). Metformin retards aging in C. elegans by altering microbial folate and methionine metabolism. *Cell*, 153(1), 228-239.
- Calle, E. E., & Thun, M. J. (2004). Obesity and cancer. *Oncogene*, 23(38), 6365-6378.
- Chakraborti, C. K. (2015). New-found link between microbiota and obesity. World journal of gastrointestinal pathophysiology, 6(4), 110.
- Cherta-Murillo, A., Lett, A. M., Frampton, J., Chambers, E. S., Finnigan, T. J. A., & Frost, G. S. (2020). Effects of mycoprotein on glycaemic control and energy intake in humans: a systematic review. *Br J Nutr*, *123*(12), 1321-1332.
- Coelho, M. O., Monteyne, A. J., Dirks, M. L., Finnigan, T. J., Stephens, F. B., & Wall, B. T. (2021). Daily mycoprotein consumption for 1 week does not affect insulin sensitivity or glycaemic control but modulates the plasma lipidome in healthy adults: a randomised controlled trial. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *125*(2), 147-160.
- Coelho, M. O. C., Monteyne, A. J., Dunlop, M. V., Harris, H. C., Morrison,
 D. J., Stephens, F. B., & Wall, B. T. (2020). Mycoprotein as a possible alternative source of dietary protein to support muscle and metabolic health. *Nutr Rev*, 78(6), 486-497.
- Colosimo, R., Mulet-Cabero, A. I., Warren, F. J., Edwards, C. H., Finnigan, T. J. A., & Wilde, P. J. (2020). Mycoprotein ingredient structure 1 1 6

reduces lipolysis and binds bile salts during simulated gastrointestinal digestion. *Food Funct*, *11*(12), 10896-10906.

- Cooke, D., Mattocks, D., Nichenametla, S. N., Anunciado-Koza, R. P., Koza,
 R. A., & Ables, G. P. (2020). Weight loss and concomitant adipose autophagy in methionine-restricted obese mice is not dependent on adiponectin or FGF21. *Obesity*, 28(6), 1075-1085.
- Cosgrove, M., Flynn, A., & Kiely, M. (2005). Consumption of red meat, white meat and processed meat in Irish adults in relation to dietary quality. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *93*(6), 933-942.
- Crovesy, L., Masterson, D., & Rosado, E. L. (2020). Profile of the gut microbiota of adults with obesity: a systematic review. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 74(9), 1251-1262.
- Davey, G. K., Spencer, E. A., Appleby, P. N., Allen, N. E., Knox, K. H., & Key, T. J. (2003). EPIC–Oxford: lifestyle characteristics and nutrient intakes in a cohort of 33 883 meat-eaters and 31 546 non meat-eaters in the UK. *Public health nutrition*, 6(3), 259-268.
- De Steur, M. (2001). De gevolgen van MKZ voor de slachterijen en vleesverwerking. *The consequences of food and mouth disease for slaughterhouses and meat-packing industry*]. *Industriemonitor*, 9.
- Den Besten, G., Bleeker, A., Gerding, A., van Eunen, K., Havinga, R., van Dijk, T. H., Oosterveer, M. H., Jonker, J. W., Groen, A. K., & Reijngoud, D.-J. (2015). Short-chain fatty acids protect against highfat diet–induced obesity via a PPARγ-dependent switch from

lipogenesis to fat oxidation. Diabetes, 64(7), 2398-2408.

- Den Besten, G., Van Eunen, K., Groen, A. K., Venema, K., Reijngoud, D.-J.,
 & Bakker, B. M. (2013). The role of short-chain fatty acids in the interplay between diet, gut microbiota, and host energy metabolism. *Journal of lipid research*, 54(9), 2325-2340.
- Dennis, G., Sherman, B. T., Hosack, D. A., Yang, J., Gao, W., Lane, H. C.,
 & Lempicki, R. A. (2003). DAVID: database for annotation,
 visualization, and integrated discovery. *Genome biology*, 4(9), 1-11.
- Denny, A., Aisbitt, B., & Lunn, J. (2008). Mycoprotein and health. *Nutrition bulletin*, *33*(4), 298-310.
- Derbyshire, E., & Ayoob, K.-T. (2019). Mycoprotein: Nutritional and health properties. *Nutrition Today*, *54*(1), 7-15.
- Derbyshire, E. J., & Delange, J. (2021). Fungal protein–what is it and what is the health evidence? A systematic review focusing on mycoprotein. *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems*, 5, 581682.
- Dhariwal, A., Chong, J., Habib, S., King, I. L., Agellon, L. B., & Xia, J. (2017). MicrobiomeAnalyst: a web-based tool for comprehensive statistical, visual and meta-analysis of microbiome data. *Nucleic* acids research, 45(W1), W180-W188.
- Dixon, J. B. (2010). The effect of obesity on health outcomes. *Molecular* and cellular endocrinology, 316(2), 104-108.
- Duan, M., Wang, Y., Zhang, Q., Zou, R., Guo, M., & Zheng, H. (2021). Characteristics of gut microbiota in people with obesity. *PLoS One*,

16(8), e0255446.

- Dunlop, M. V., Kilroe, S. P., Bowtell, J. L., Finnigan, T. J., Salmon, D. L., & Wall, B. T. (2017). Mycoprotein represents a bioavailable and insulinotropic non-animal-derived dietary protein source: a dose–response study. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 118(9), 673-685.
- Edwards, C., Canfield, J., Copes, N., Brito, A., Rehan, M., Lipps, D.,
 Brunquell, J., Westerheide, S. D., & Bradshaw, P. C. (2015).
 Mechanisms of amino acid-mediated lifespan extension in Caenorhabditis elegans. *BMC genetics*, 16(1), 1-24.
- Edwards, C., Johnson, I., & Read, N. (1988). Do viscous polysaccharides slow absorption by inhibiting diffusion or convection? *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 42(4), 307-312.
- Edwards, D., & Cummings, J. (2010). The protein quality of mycoprotein. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 69(OCE4).
- Ekwomadu, T. I., Akinola, S. A., & Mwanza, M. (2021). Fusarium mycotoxins, their metabolites (Free, emerging, and masked), food safety concerns, and health impacts. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(22), 11741.
- Elshorbagy, A. K., Smith, A. D., Kozich, V., & Refsum, H. (2012). Cysteine and obesity. *Obesity*, 20(3), 473.
- Escorcia, W., Ruter, D. L., Nhan, J., & Curran, S. P. (2018). Quantification of lipid abundance and evaluation of lipid distribution in Caenorhabditis elegans by nile red and oil red O staining. *Journal of*

visualized experiments: JoVE(133).

- Fang, W., Xue, H., Chen, X., Chen, K., & Ling, W. (2019). Supplementation with sodium butyrate modulates the composition of the gut microbiota and ameliorates high-fat diet-induced obesity in mice. *The Journal of nutrition*, *149*(5), 747-754.
- Farias-Pereira, R., Kim, E., & Park, Y. (2020). Cafestol increases fat oxidation and energy expenditure in Caenorhabditis elegans via DAF-12-dependent pathway. Food chemistry, 307, 125537.
- Farias-Pereira, R., Zhang, Z., Park, C. S., Kim, D., Kim, K. H., & Park, Y. (2020). Butein inhibits lipogenesis in Caenorhabditis elegans. BioFactors, 46(5), 777-787.
- Finnigan, T. (2011). Mycoprotein: origins, production and properties. Handbook of food proteins, 335-352.
- Finnigan, T., Needham, L., & Abbott, C. (2017). Mycoprotein: a healthy new protein with a low environmental impact. In Sustainable protein sources (pp. 305-325). Elsevier.
- Finnigan, T. J., Wall, B. T., Wilde, P. J., Stephens, F. B., Taylor, S. L., & Freedman, M. R. (2019). Mycoprotein: the future of nutritious nonmeat protein, a symposium review. Current developments in *nutrition*, *3*(6), nzz021.
- Gao, C., King, M. L., Fitzpatrick, Z. L., Wei, W., King, J. F., Wang, M., Greenway, F. L., Finley, J. W., Burton, J. H., & Johnson, W. D. (2015). Prowashonupana barley dietary fibre reduces body fat and

increases insulin sensitivity in Caenorhabditis elegans model. Journal of functional foods, 18, 564-574.

- Gao, Y., Chen, G., & Weselake, R. J. (2014). A rapid Nile red fluorescencebased method for triacylglycerol content in microspore-derived cell suspension cultures of Brassica napus. *Lipids*, 49(11), 1161-1168.
- Gao, Z., Yin, J., Zhang, J., Ward, R. E., Martin, R. J., Lefevre, M., Cefalu, W.T., & Ye, J. (2009). Butyrate improves insulin sensitivity and increases energy expenditure in mice. *Diabetes*, 58(7), 1509-1517.
- Geller, A., Shrestha, R., & Yan, J. (2019). Yeast-derived β-glucan in cancer: novel uses of a traditional therapeutic. *International journal of molecular sciences*, 20(15), 3618.
- Godfray, H. C. J., Aveyard, P., Garnett, T., Hall, J. W., Key, T. J., Lorimer, J.,
 Pierrehumbert, R. T., Scarborough, P., Springmann, M., & Jebb, S. A.
 (2018). Meat consumption, health, and the environment. *Science*, *361*(6399).
- Goodarzi, P., Habibi, M., Roberts, K., Sutton, J., Shili, C. N., Lin, D., & Pezeshki, A. (2021). Dietary Tryptophan Supplementation Alters Fat and Glucose Metabolism in a Low-Birthweight Piglet Model. *Nutrients*, 13(8), 2561.
- Gorissen, S. H., & Witard, O. C. (2018). Characterising the muscle anabolic potential of dairy, meat and plant-based protein sources in older adults. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 77(1), 20-31.

Grasso, A. C., Hung, Y., Olthof, M. R., Verbeke, W., & Brouwer, I. A. 1 2 1 (2019). Older consumers' readiness to accept alternative, more sustainable protein sources in the European Union. *Nutrients*, *11*(8), 1904.

- Gregor, M. F., & Hotamisligil, G. S. (2011). Inflammatory mechanisms in obesity. *Annual review of immunology*, 29(1), 415-445.
- Gross, D., Van den Heuvel, A., & Birnbaum, M. (2008). The role of FoxO in the regulation of metabolism. *Oncogene*, *27*(16), 2320-2336.
- Gusarov, I., Shamovsky, I., Pani, B., Gautier, L., Eremina, S., Katkova-Zhukotskaya, O., Mironov, A., Makarov, A. A., & Nudler, E. (2021).
 Dietary thiols accelerate aging of C. elegans. *Nature communications*, *12*(1), 1-14.
- Hagerty, S. L., Hutchison, K. E., Lowry, C. A., & Bryan, A. D. (2020). An empirically derived method for measuring human gut microbiome alpha diversity: Demonstrated utility in predicting health-related outcomes among a human clinical sample. *PLoS One*, 15(3), e0229204.
- Harris, H. C., Edwards, C. A., & Morrison, D. J. (2019). Short chain fatty acid production from mycoprotein and mycoprotein fibre in an in vitro fermentation model. *Nutrients*, 11(4), 800.
- He, X., Wang, X., Fang, J., Chang, Y., Ning, N., Guo, H., Huang, L., Huang, X., & Zhao, Z. (2017). Polysaccharides in Grifola frondosa mushroom and their health promoting properties: A review. *International journal of biological macromolecules*, 101, 910-921.

- Herndon, L. A., Schmeissner, P. J., Dudaronek, J. M., Brown, P. A., Listner,
 K. M., Sakano, Y., Paupard, M. C., Hall, D. H., & Driscoll, M.
 (2002). Stochastic and genetic factors influence tissue-specific decline in ageing C. elegans. *Nature*, 419(6909), 808-814.
- Hofmann, A. (1990). Bile acid secretion, bile flow and biliary lipid secretion in humans. *Hepatology (Baltimore, Md.)*, 12(3 Pt 2), 17S-22S; discussion 22S.
- Hold, G. L. (2014). Western lifestyle: a 'master' manipulator of the intestinal microbiota? *Gut*, 63(1), 5-6.
- Hong, J., Jia, Y., Pan, S., Jia, L., Li, H., Han, Z., Cai, D., & Zhao, R. (2016).
 Butyrate alleviates high fat diet-induced obesity through activation of adiponectin-mediated pathway and stimulation of mitochondrial function in the skeletal muscle of mice. *Oncotarget*, 7(35), 56071.
- Hossain, P., Kawar, B., & El Nahas, M. (2007). Obesity and diabetes in the developing world—a growing challenge. New England journal of medicine, 356(3), 213-215.
- Hosseini, S., & Khosravi-Darani, K. (2011). Response surface methodology for mycoprotein production by Fusarium venenatum ATCC 20334. J Bioprocess Biotech, 1(102).
- Hosseini, S., Khosravi-Darani, K., Mohammadifar, M., & Nikoopour, H. (2009). Production of mycoprotein by Fusarium venenatum growth on modified vogel medium. *Asian Journal of Chemistry*, *21*(5), 4017.

Houghton, D., Wilcox, M. D., Chater, P. I., Brownlee, I. A., Seal, C. J., & 1 2 3

Pearson, J. P. (2015). Biological activity of alginate and its effect on pancreatic lipase inhibition as a potential treatment for obesity. *Food Hydrocolloids*, *49*, 18-24.

- Hülsen, T., Hsieh, K., Lu, Y., Tait, S., & Batstone, D. J. (2018). Simultaneous treatment and single cell protein production from agriindustrial wastewaters using purple phototrophic bacteria or microalgae–a comparison. *Bioresource technology*, 254, 214-223.
- Huang, X.-B., Mu, X.-H., Wan, Q.-L., He, X.-M., Wu, G.-S., & Luo, H.-R.
 (2017). Aspirin increases metabolism through germline signalling to extend the lifespan of Caenorhabditis elegans. *PLoS One*, *12*(9), e0184027.
- Huang, Y. T., & Kinsella, J. E. (1986). Functional properties of phosphorylated yeast protein: Solubility, water-holding capacity, and viscosity. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 34(4), 670-674.
- Hughes, S. A., Shewry, P. R., Gibson, G. R., McCleary, B. V., & Rastall, R.
 A. (2008). In vitro fermentation of oat and barley derived β-glucans by human faecal microbiota. *FEMS microbiology ecology*, *64*(3), 482-493.
- Humpenöder, F., Bodirsky, B. L., Weindl, I., Lotze-Campen, H., Linder, T.,
 & Popp, A. (2022). Projected environmental benefits of replacing beef with microbial protein. *Nature*, 605(7908), 90-96.
- Ioannilli, L., Ciccarone, F., & Ciriolo, M. R. (2020). Adipose tissue and FoxO1: bridging physiology and mechanisms. *Cells*, 9(4), 849.

- Jayaprakasam, B., Olson, L. K., Schutzki, R. E., Tai, M.-H., & Nair, M. G. (2006). Amelioration of obesity and glucose intolerance in high-fatfed C57BL/6 mice by anthocyanins and ursolic acid in Cornelian cherry (Cornus mas). *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 54(1), 243-248.
- Jin, J., Cheng, R., Ren, Y., Shen, X., Wang, J., Xue, Y., Zhang, H., Jia, X., Li,
 T., & He, F. (2021). Distinctive Gut Microbiota in Patients with
 Overweight and Obesity with Dyslipidemia and its Responses to
 Long-term Orlistat and Ezetimibe Intervention: A Randomized
 Controlled Open-label Trial. *Frontiers in pharmacology*, 2247.
- Jones, M. L., Tomaro-Duchesneau, C., Martoni, C. J., & Prakash, S. (2013). Cholesterol lowering with bile salt hydrolase-active probiotic bacteria, mechanism of action, clinical evidence, and future direction for heart health applications. *Expert opinion on biological therapy*, 13(5), 631-642.
- Kang, A. N., Mun, D., Ryu, S., Lee, J. J., Oh, S., Kim, M. K., Song, M., Oh, S., & Kim, Y. (2022). Culturomic, metagenomic, and transcriptomicbased characterization of commensal lactic acid bacteria isolated from domestic dogs using Caenorhabditis elegans as a model for aging. *Journal of animal science*.
- Kauffman, R. G. (2001). Meat composition. *Meat science and applications*, *1*, 1-127.
- Kazantseva, J., Malv, E., Kaleda, A., Kallastu, A., & Meikas, A. (2021). 1 2 5

Optimisation of sample storage and DNA extraction for human gut microbiota studies. *BMC microbiology*, *21*(1), 1-13.

- Keenan, M. J., Zhou, J., McCutcheon, K. L., Raggio, A. M., Bateman, H. G., Todd, E., Jones, C. K., Tulley, R. T., Melton, S., & Martin, R. J. (2006). Effects of resistant starch, a non-digestible fermentable fiber, on reducing body fat. *Obesity*, *14*(9), 1523-1534.
- KEYS, A. B. (1980). Overweight, obesity, coronary heart disease, and mortality. *Nutrition Today*, 15(4), 16-22.
- Kim, D., Langmead, B., & Salzberg, S. L. (2015). HISAT: a fast spliced aligner with low memory requirements. *Nature methods*, 12(4), 357-360.
- Kim, D. H., Feinbaum, R., Alloing, G., Emerson, F. E., Garsin, D. A., Inoue,
 H., Tanaka-Hino, M., Hisamoto, N., Matsumoto, K., & Tan, M.-W.
 (2002). A conserved p38 MAP kinase pathway in Caenorhabditis elegans innate immunity. *Science*, 297(5581), 623-626.
- Kim, H.-M., & Lee, D.-H. (2012). Effect of beta-glucans extracted from Phellinus baumii on the growth of Caenorhabditis elegans. *The Korean Journal of Mycology*, 40(1), 54-59.
- Kim, H., Shin, M., Ryu, S., Yun, B., Oh, S., Park, D.-J., & Kim, Y. (2021).
 Evaluation of Probiotic Characteristics of Newly Isolated Lactic
 Acid Bacteria from Dry-Aged Hanwoo Beef. *Food Science of Animal Resources*, 41(3), 468.
- Kim, J. M., Park, C. H., Park, S. K., Seung, T. W., Kang, J. Y., Ha, J. S., Lee, 1 2 6
D. S., Lee, U., Kim, D.-O., & Heo, H. J. (2017). Ginsenoside re ameliorates brain insulin resistance and cognitive dysfunction in high fat diet-induced C57BL/6 mice. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 65(13), 2719-2729.

- Kim, M.-H., Yun, K. E., Kim, J., Park, E., Chang, Y., Ryu, S., Kim, H.-L., &
 Kim, H.-N. (2020). Gut microbiota and metabolic health among overweight and obese individuals. *Scientific reports*, *10*(1), 1-11.
- King, R., Brown, N. A., Urban, M., & Hammond-Kosack, K. E. (2018). Inter-genome comparison of the Quorn fungus Fusarium venenatum and the closely related plant infecting pathogen Fusarium graminearum. *BMC genomics*, 19(1), 1-19.
- Kumar, P., Chatli, M., Mehta, N., Singh, P., Malav, O., & Verma, A. K. (2017). Meat analogues: Health promising sustainable meat substitutes. *Critical reviews in food science and nutrition*, 57(5), 923-932.
- Leclere, C. J., Champ, M., Boillot, J., Guille, G., Lecannu, G., Molis, C., Bornet, F., Krempf, M., Delort-Laval, J., & Galmiche, J. (1994).
 Role of viscous guar gums in lowering the glycemic response after a solid meal. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 59(4), 914-921.
- Ley, R. E., Bäckhed, F., Turnbaugh, P., Lozupone, C. A., Knight, R. D., & Gordon, J. I. (2005). Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *102*(31), 11070-

- Ley, R. E., Turnbaugh, P. J., Klein, S., & Gordon, J. I. (2006). Human gut microbes associated with obesity. Nature, 444(7122), 1022-1023.
- Li, J., Wu, H., Liu, Y., & Yang, L. (2020). High fat diet induced obesity model using four strains of mice: Kunming, C57BL/6, BALB/c and ICR. Experimental animals, 19-0148.
- Li, Z., Yi, C.-X., Katiraei, S., Kooijman, S., Zhou, E., Chung, C. K., Gao, Y., van den Heuvel, J. K., Meijer, O. C., & Berbée, J. F. (2018). Butyrate reduces appetite and activates brown adipose tissue via the gut-brain neural circuit. Gut, 67(7), 1269-1279.
- Liao, Y., Smyth, G. K., & Shi, W. (2014). featureCounts: an efficient general purpose program for assigning sequence reads to genomic features. Bioinformatics, 30(7), 923-930.
- Lim, E., Lim, J. Y., Shin, J.-H., Seok, P. R., Jung, S., Yoo, S.-H., & Kim, Y. (2015). d-Xylose suppresses adipogenesis and regulates lipid metabolism genes in high-fat diet-induced obese mice. Nutrition Research, 35(7), 626-636.
- Lim, S.-m., Kim, E., Shin, J.-H., Seok, P. R., Jung, S., Yoo, S.-H., & Kim, Y. (2018). Xylobiose prevents high-fat diet induced mice obesity by suppressing mesenteric fat deposition and metabolic dysregulation. Molecules, 23(3), 705.
- Lin, C., Lin, Y., Chen, Y., Xu, J., Li, J., Cao, Y., Su, Z., & Chen, Y. (2019). Effects of Momordica saponin extract on alleviating fat 1 2 8

accumulation in Caenorhabditis elegans. Food & function, 10(6), 3237-3251.

- Lin, C., Lin, Y., Meng, T., Lian, J., Liang, Y., Kuang, Y., Cao, Y., & Chen, Y. (2020). Anti-fat effect and mechanism of polysaccharide-enriched extract from Cyclocarya paliurus (Batal.) Iljinskaja in Caenorhabditis elegans. Food & function, 11(6), 5320-5332.
- Lin, H. V., Frassetto, A., Kowalik Jr, E. J., Nawrocki, A. R., Lu, M. M., Kosinski, J. R., Hubert, J. A., Szeto, D., Yao, X., & Forrest, G. (2012). Butyrate and propionate protect against diet-induced obesity and regulate gut hormones via free fatty acid receptor 3-independent mechanisms. PLoS One, 7(4), e35240.
- Lin, K., Hsin, H., Libina, N., & Kenyon, C. (2001). Regulation of the Caenorhabditis elegans longevity protein DAF-16 by insulin/IGF-1 and germline signaling. *Nature genetics*, 28(2), 139-145.
- Lin, Y., Yang, N., Bao, B., Wang, L., Chen, J., & Liu, J. (2020). Luteolin reduces fat storage in Caenorhabditis elegans by promoting the central serotonin pathway. Food & function, 11(1), 730-740.
- Louard, R., Fryburg, D., Gelfand, R., & Barrett, E. (1992). Insulin sensitivity of protein and glucose metabolism in human forearm skeletal muscle. The Journal of clinical investigation, 90(6), 2348-2354.
- Malik, V. S., Willett, W. C., & Hu, F. B. (2013). Global obesity: trends, risk factors and policy implications. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, 9(1),

- Marks, L., Gallagher, A., Strain, J., Rodgers, G., & Welch, R. (2005). Can differences in filament length eof mycoprotein explain the effects of mycoprotein on glycaemic responses, appetite variables, and gastric emptying in healthy subjects? *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 63(1A), 86A.
- Massie, H. R., & Williams, T. (1985). Effect of sulfur-containing compounds on the life span of Drosophila. *Age*, 8(4), 128-135.
- Matassa, S., Papirio, S., Pikaar, I., Hülsen, T., Leijenhorst, E., Esposito, G., Pirozzi, F., & Verstraete, W. (2020). Upcycling of biowaste carbon and nutrients in line with consumer confidence: the "full gas" route to single cell protein. *Green Chemistry*, 22(15), 4912-4929.
- Meca, G., Sospedra, I., Soriano, J., Ritieni, A., Moretti, A., & Manes, J. (2010). Antibacterial effect of the bioactive compound beauvericin produced by Fusarium proliferatum on solid medium of wheat. *Toxicon*, 56(3), 349-354.
- Mejia-Martinez, F., Franco-Juarez, B., Moreno-Arriola, E., Hernández-Vázquez, A., Martinez-Avila, M., Gómez-Manzo, S., Marcial-Quino, J., Carvajal, K., Velazquez-Arellano, A., & Ortega-Cuellar, D. (2017). The MXL-3/SBP-1 axis is responsible for glucose-dependent fat accumulation in C. elegans. *Genes*, 8(11), 307.
- Menni, C., Jackson, M. A., Pallister, T., Steves, C. J., Spector, T. D., & Valdes, A. M. (2017). Gut microbiome diversity and high-fibre

intake are related to lower long-term weight gain. *International journal of obesity*, *41*(7), 1099-1105.

- Milala, M., Yakubu, M., Burah, B., Laminu, H., & Bashir, H. (2018).
 Production and optimization of single cell protein from orange peels
 by Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Journal of Bioscience and Biotechnology Discovery*, 3(5), 99-104.
- Mohammed, A. E., Sonbol, H., Alwakeel, S. S., Alotaibi, M. O., Alotaibi, S.,
 Alothman, N., Suliman, R. S., Ahmedah, H. T., & Ali, R. (2021).
 Investigation of biological activity of soil fungal extracts and
 LC/MS-QTOF based metabolite profiling. *Scientific reports*, *11*(1),
 1-17.
- Moore, D., & Chiu, S. W. (2001). Fungal products as food. eds. Pointing, SB and Hyde, KD in Bio-exploitation of filamentous fungi. Fungal Diversity Research Series, 6, 223-251.
- Moreland, S., Smith, E., & Sharma, S. (2010). World population prospects and unmet need for family planning. *Washington, DC: Futures Group*, 62.
- Mori, A., Holdorf, A. D., & Walhout, A. J. (2017). Many transcription factors contribute to C. elegans growth and fat storage. *Genes to Cells*, 22(9), 770-784.
- Murphy, C. T. (2006). The search for DAF-16/FOXO transcriptional targets: approaches and discoveries. *Experimental gerontology*, *41*(10), 910-921.

- Murphy, E. A., Davis, J. M., & Carmichael, M. D. (2010). Immune modulating effects of β-glucan. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition & Metabolic Care*, 13(6), 656-661.
- Nadathur, S., Wanasundara, J. P., & Scanlin, L. (2016). Sustainable protein sources. Academic Press.
- Nangul, A., & Bhatia, R. (2013). Microorganisms: a marvelous source of single cell proteins. *Journal of microbiology, biotechnology and food sciences*, 3(1), 15-18.
- Nasseri, A., Rasoul-Amini, S., Morowvat, M., & Ghasemi, Y. (2011). Single cell protein: production and process. *American Journal of food technology*, 6(2), 103-116.
- Nishikawa, S., Yasoshima, A., Doi, K., Nakayama, H., & Uetsuka, K. (2007). Involvement of sex, strain and age factors in high fat dietinduced obesity in C57BL/6J and BALB/cA mice. *Experimental animals*, 56(4), 263-272.
- Onyeaka, H., Anumudu, C. K., Okpe, C., Okafor, A., Ihenetu, F., Miri, T., Odeyemi, O. A., & Anyogu, A. (2022). Single Cell Protein for Foods and Feeds: A Review of Trends. *The Open Microbiology Journal*, *16*(1).
- Organization, W. H. (2000). World Health Organization Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. *Report of a WHO consultation WHO Technical Report Series*, 894.
- Øverland, M., Tauson, A.-H., Shearer, K., & Skrede, A. (2010). Evaluation 1 3 2

of methane-utilising bacteria products as feed ingredients for monogastric animals. *Archives of animal nutrition*, 64(3), 171-189.

- Pang, Z., Chong, J., Zhou, G., de Lima Morais, D. A., Chang, L., Barrette, M., Gauthier, C., Jacques, P.-É., Li, S., & Xia, J. (2021).
 MetaboAnalyst 5.0: narrowing the gap between raw spectra and functional insights. *Nucleic acids research*, 49(W1), W388-W396.
- Park, M. R., Ryu, S., Maburutse, B. E., Oh, N. S., Kim, S. H., Oh, S., Jeong, S.-Y., Jeong, D.-Y., Oh, S., & Kim, Y. (2018). Probiotic Lactobacillus fermentum strain JDFM216 stimulates the longevity and immune response of Caenorhabditis elegans through a nuclear hormone receptor. *Scientific reports*, 8(1), 1-10.
- Pelgrim, C. E., Franx, B. A., Snabel, J., Kleemann, R., Arnoldussen, I. A., & Kiliaan, A. J. (2017). Butyrate reduces HFD-induced adipocyte hypertrophy and metabolic risk factors in obese LDLr-/-. Leiden mice. *Nutrients*, 9(7), 714.
- Peng, H., Wei, Z., Luo, H., Yang, Y., Wu, Z., Gan, L., & Yang, X. (2016). Inhibition of fat accumulation by hesperidin in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 64(25), 5207-5214.
- Peregrin, T. (2002). Mycoprotein: Is America ready for a meat substitute derived from a fungus? *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, 102(5), 628.
- Pinart, M., Dötsch, A., Schlicht, K., Laudes, M., Bouwman, J., Forslund, S. 1 3 3

K., Pischon, T., & Nimptsch, K. (2021). Gut microbiome composition in obese and non-obese persons: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutrients*, *14*(1), 12.

- Poore, J., & Nemecek, T. (2018). Reducing food's environmental impacts through producers and consumers. *Science*, *360*(6392), 987-992.
- Prakash, P., & Namasivayam, S. K. R. (2014). Screenig of bioactive compounds by GC-Ms from Fusarium venenatum. *International Journal of PharmTech Research*, 6(6), 1833-1837.
- Prakash, P., Namasivayam, S. K. R., & Swetha, S. (2015). Design of medium components for the enhanced production of mycoprotein by Fusarium venenatum using Plackett Burman model. *Research Journal of Pharmaceutical, Biological and Chemical Sciences*, 6(1), 1251-1255.
- Ramankutty, N., & Foley, J. A. (1999). Estimating historical changes in global land cover: Croplands from 1700 to 1992. *Global biogeochemical cycles*, 13(4), 997-1027.
- Ramirez-Zacarias, J., Castro-Munozledo, F., & Kuri-Harcuch, W. (1992). Quantitation of adipose conversion and triglycerides by staining intracytoplasmic lipids with Oil red O. *Histochemistry*, 97(6), 493-497.
- Ravindra, P. (2000). Value-added food:: Single cell protein. *Biotechnology advances*, 18(6), 459-479.
- Reeds, P., & Hutchens, T. (1994). Protein requirements: from nitrogen $1\ 3\ 4$

balance to functional impact. *The Journal of nutrition*, *124*(suppl_9), 1754S-1764S.

- Reihani, S. F. S., & Khosravi-Darani, K. (2018). Mycoprotein production from date waste using Fusarium venenatum in a submerged culture. *Applied Food Biotechnology*, 5(4), 243-352.
- Rieu, I., Balage, M., Sornet, C., Giraudet, C., Pujos, E., Grizard, J., Mosoni,
 L., & Dardevet, D. (2006). Leucine supplementation improves muscle protein synthesis in elderly men independently of hyperaminoacidaemia. *The Journal of physiology*, 575(1), 305-315.
- Ritala, A., Häkkinen, S. T., Toivari, M., & Wiebe, M. G. (2017). Single cell protein—state-of-the-art, industrial landscape and patents 2001–2016. *Frontiers in microbiology*, *8*, 2009.
- Ritchie, H., Laird, J., & Ritchie, D. (2017). 3f bio: Halving the cost of mycoprotein through integrated fermentation processes. *Industrial Biotechnology*, 13(1), 29-31.
- Roberts, M. S., Magnusson, B. M., Burczynski, F. J., & Weiss, M. (2002). Enterohepatic circulation. *Clinical pharmacokinetics*, 41(10), 751-790.
- Robinson, M. D., McCarthy, D. J., & Smyth, G. K. (2010). edgeR: a Bioconductor package for differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data. *Bioinformatics*, 26(1), 139-140.
- Ruan, Z., Yang, Y., Wen, Y., Zhou, Y., Fu, X., Ding, S., Liu, G., Yao, K., Wu, X., & Deng, Z. (2014). Metabolomic analysis of amino acid and fat 1 3 5

metabolism in rats with L-tryptophan supplementation. *Amino Acids*, 46(12), 2681-2691.

- Ruxton, C. H., & McMillan, B. (2010). The impact of mycoprotein on blood cholesterol levels: a pilot study. *British Food Journal*.
- Ryu, S., Shin, M., Yun, B., Lee, W., Choi, H., Kang, M., Oh, S., & Kim, Y. (2021). Bacterial Quality, Prevalence of Pathogens, and Molecular Characterization of Biofilm-Producing Staphylococcus aureus from Korean Dairy Farm Environments. *Animals*, *11*(5), 1306.
- Sadler, M. J. (2004). Meat alternatives—market developments and health benefits. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, *15*(5), 250-260.
- Salter, A. (2018). The effects of meat consumption on global health. *Scientific and Technical Review*, *37*(1).
- Salter, A. M. (2013). Impact of consumption of animal products on cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and cancer in developed countries. *Animal Frontiers*, 3(1), 20-27.
- Schloss, P. D., Westcott, S. L., Ryabin, T., Hall, J. R., Hartmann, M., Hollister, E. B., Lesniewski, R. A., Oakley, B. B., Parks, D. H., & Robinson, C. J. (2009). Introducing mothur: open-source, platformindependent, community-supported software for describing and comparing microbial communities. *Applied and environmental microbiology*, 75(23), 7537-7541.
- Schultz, N., Chang, L., Hauck, A., Reuss, M., & Syldatk, C. (2006). Microbial production of single-cell protein from deproteinized whey 1 3 6

concentrates. *Applied microbiology and biotechnology*, 69(5), 515-520.

- Seman, D. L., Boler, D. D., Carr, C. C., Dikeman, M. E., Owens, C. M., Keeton, J. T., Pringle, T. D., Sindelar, J. J., Woerner, D. R., & de Mello, A. S. (2018). Meat science lexicon. *Meat and Muscle Biology*, 2(3).
- Serino, M., Luche, E., Gres, S., Baylac, A., Bergé, M., Cenac, C., Waget, A., Klopp, P., Iacovoni, J., & Klopp, C. (2012). Metabolic adaptation to a high-fat diet is associated with a change in the gut microbiota. *Gut*, *61*(4), 543-553.
- Shannon, P., Markiel, A., Ozier, O., Baliga, N. S., Wang, J. T., Ramage, D., Amin, N., Schwikowski, B., & Ideker, T. (2003). Cytoscape: a software environment for integrated models of biomolecular interaction networks. *Genome research*, 13(11), 2498-2504.
- Sharif, M., Zafar, M. H., Aqib, A. I., Saeed, M., Farag, M. R., & Alagawany, M. (2021). Single cell protein: Sources, mechanism of production, nutritional value and its uses in aquaculture nutrition. *Aquaculture*, 531, 735885.
- Shen, P., Kershaw, J. C., Yue, Y., Wang, O., Kim, K.-H., McClements, D. J., & Park, Y. (2018). Effects of conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) on fat accumulation, activity, and proteomics analysis in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Food chemistry*, 249, 193-201.
- Shen, P., Yue, Y., & Park, Y. (2018). A living model for obesity and aging $1\ 3\ 7$

research: Caenorhabditis elegans. *Critical reviews in food science* and nutrition, 58(5), 741-754.

- Shin, N.-R., Whon, T. W., & Bae, J.-W. (2015). Proteobacteria: microbial signature of dysbiosis in gut microbiota. *Trends in biotechnology*, 33(9), 496-503.
- Sidiropoulos, D. N., Al-Ghalith, G. A., Shields-Cutler, R. R., Ward, T. L.,
 Johnson, A. J., Vangay, P., Knights, D., Kashyap, P. C., Xian, Y., &
 Ramer-Tait, A. E. (2020). Wild primate microbiomes prevent weight
 gain in germ-free mice. *Animal microbiome*, 2(1), 1-11.
- Smetana, S., Mathys, A., Knoch, A., & Heinz, V. (2015). Meat alternatives: life cycle assessment of most known meat substitutes. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 20(9), 1254-1267.
- Son, S., Kim, H., Choi, G., Lim, H., Jang, K., Lee, S., Lee, S., Sung, N., & Kim, J. C. (2008). Bikaverin and fusaric acid from Fusarium oxysporum show antioomycete activity against Phytophthora infestans. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 104(3), 692-698.
- Sousa, I., Gouveia, L., Batista, A. P., Raymundo, A., & Bandarra, N. M. (2008). Microalgae in novel food products. *Food chemistry research developments*, 75-112.
- Souza Filho, P. F., Nair, R. B., Andersson, D., Lennartsson, P. R., & Taherzadeh, M. J. (2018). Vegan-mycoprotein concentrate from peaprocessing industry byproduct using edible filamentous fungi. *Fungal biology and biotechnology*, 5(1), 1-10.

- Steinfeld, H., Gerber, P., Wassenaar, T. D., Castel, V., Rosales, M., Rosales, M., & de Haan, C. (2006). *Livestock's long shadow: environmental issues and options*. Food & Agriculture Org.
- Sun, Q., Yue, Y., Shen, P., Yang, J. J., & Park, Y. (2016). Cranberry product decreases fat accumulation in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Journal of medicinal food*, 19(4), 427-433.
- Tang, W., Pan, L., Cheng, J., Wang, X., Zheng, L., Wang, S., Zhou, Y., & Wang, H. (2022). High-fat-diet-induced gut microbiome changes in mice. *Stress and Brain*, 2(1-2), 17.
- Telle-Hansen, V. H., Gaundal, L., & Myhrstad, M. C. (2019). Polyunsaturated fatty acids and glycemic control in type 2 diabetes. *Nutrients*, 11(5), 1067.
- Thomas, A. B., Shetane, T. D., Singha, R. G., Nanda, R. K., Poddar, S. S., & Shirsat, A. (2017). Employing central composite design for evaluation of biomass production by Fusarium venenatum: In vivo antioxidant and antihyperlipidemic properties. *Applied biochemistry* and biotechnology, 183(1), 91-109.
- Tissenbaum, H. A. (2015). Using C. elegans for aging research. *Invertebrate reproduction & development*, *59*(sup1), 59-63.
- Tolhurst, G., Heffron, H., Lam, Y. S., Parker, H. E., Habib, A. M., Diakogiannaki, E., Cameron, J., Grosse, J., Reimann, F., & Gribble, F. M. (2012). Short-chain fatty acids stimulate glucagon-like peptide-1 secretion via the G-protein–coupled receptor FFAR2. 1 3 9

Diabetes, 61(2), 364-371.

- Trauner, M., & Boyer, J. L. (2003). Bile salt transporters: molecular characterization, function, and regulation. *Physiological reviews*, 83(2), 633-671.
- Tropea, A., Ferracane, A., Albergamo, A., Potortì, A. G., Lo Turco, V., & Di Bella, G. (2022). Single cell protein production through multi foodwaste substrate fermentation. *Fermentation*, 8(3), 91.
- Tseng, C.-H., & Wu, C.-Y. (2019). The gut microbiome in obesity. *Journal* of the Formosan Medical Association, 118, S3-S9.
- Turnbull, W. H., Leeds, A. R., & Edwards, G. D. (1990). Effect of mycoprotein on blood lipids. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 52(4), 646-650.
- Turnbull, W. H., & Ward, T. (1995). Mycoprotein reduces glycemia and insulinemia when taken with an oral-glucose-tolerance test. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 61(1), 135-140.
- Vamanu, E., & Rai, S. N. (2021). The link between obesity, microbiota dysbiosis, and neurodegenerative pathogenesis. *Diseases*, 9(3), 45.
- Vangay, P., Johnson, A. J., Ward, T. L., Al-Ghalith, G. A., Shields-Cutler, R.
 R., Hillmann, B. M., Lucas, S. K., Beura, L. K., Thompson, E. A., &
 Till, L. M. (2018). US immigration westernizes the human gut microbiome. *Cell*, 175(4), 962-972. e910.
- Venn, B., & Green, T. (2007). Glycemic index and glycemic load: measurement issues and their effect on diet–disease relationships.

European Journal of Clinical Nutrition, *61*(1), S122-S131.

- Wall, B. T., Hamer, H. M., de Lange, A., Kiskini, A., Groen, B. B., Senden, J. M., Gijsen, A. P., Verdijk, L. B., & van Loon, L. J. (2013). Leucine co-ingestion improves post-prandial muscle protein accretion in elderly men. *Clinical nutrition*, 32(3), 412-419.
- Wang, H., Wang, J., & Zhang, Z. (2018). Leucine Exerts Lifespan Extension and Improvement in Three Types of Stress Resistance (Thermotolerance, Anti-Oxidation and Anti-UV Irradiation) in C. elegans. J. Food Nutr. Res, 6, 665-673.
- Wang, M. C., O'Rourke, E. J., & Ruvkun, G. (2008). Fat metabolism links germline stem cells and longevity in C. elegans. *Science*, 322(5903), 957-960.
- Wang, Y., & Beydoun, M. A. (2009). Meat consumption is associated with obesity and central obesity among US adults. *International journal* of obesity, 33(6), 621-628.
- Wang, Y., & Lobstein, T. (2006). Worldwide trends in childhood overweight and obesity. *International journal of pediatric obesity*, *1*(1), 11-25.
- Watts, J. L., & Ristow, M. (2017). Lipid and carbohydrate metabolism in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Genetics*, 207(2), 413-446.
- Wiebe, M. (2002). Myco-protein from Fusarium venenatum: a wellestablished product for human consumption. *Applied microbiology* and biotechnology, 58(4), 421-427.
- Williamson, D. A., Geiselman, P. J., Lovejoy, J., Greenway, F., Volaufova, J., 1 4 1

Martin, C. K., Arnett, C., & Ortego, L. (2006). Effects of consuming mycoprotein, tofu or chicken upon subsequent eating behaviour, hunger and safety. *Appetite*, *46*(1), 41-48.

- Wu, G. (2016). Dietary protein intake and human health. *Food & function*, 7(3), 1251-1265.
- Xu, W.-Y., Shen, Y., Zhu, H., Gao, J., Zhang, C., Tang, L., Lu, S.-Y., Shen,
 C.-L., Zhang, H.-X., & Li, Z. (2019). 2-Aminoadipic acid protects against obesity and diabetes. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 243(2), 111-123.
- Xu, Z., & Knight, R. (2015). Dietary effects on human gut microbiome diversity. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 113(S1), S1-S5.
- Yang, R., Li, Y., Wang, Y., Zhang, J., Fan, Q., Tan, J., Li, W., Zou, X., & Liang, B. (2022). NHR-80 senses the mitochondrial UPR to rewire citrate metabolism for lipid accumulation in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Cell reports*, 38(2), 110206.
- Yatsunenko, T., Rey, F. E., Manary, M. J., Trehan, I., Dominguez-Bello, M. G., Contreras, M., Magris, M., Hidalgo, G., Baldassano, R. N., & Anokhin, A. P. (2012). Human gut microbiome viewed across age and geography. *Nature*, 486(7402), 222-227.
- Yen, K., Le, T. T., Bansal, A., Narasimhan, S. D., Cheng, J.-X., & Tissenbaum, H. A. (2010). A comparative study of fat storage quantitation in nematode Caenorhabditis elegans using label and label-free methods. *PLoS One*, 5(9), e12810.

- Yoo, J., Lee, J., Zhang, M., Mun, D., Kang, M., Yun, B., Kim, Y.-A., Kim, S., & Oh, S. (2022). Enhanced γ-aminobutyric acid and sialic acid in fermented deer antler velvet and immune promoting effects. *Journal of Animal Science and Technology*, 64(1), 166.
- Yu, X., Li, H., Lin, D., Guo, W., Xu, Z., Wang, L., & Guan, S. (2021).
 Ginsenoside Prolongs the Lifespan of C. elegans via Lipid Metabolism and Activating the Stress Response Signaling Pathway. *International journal of molecular sciences*, 22(18), 9668.
- Yu, Y., Lee, S.-y., & Na, H. S. (2020). Practical considerations for the study of the oral microbiome. *International Journal of Oral Biology*, 45(3), 77-83.
- Yue, Y., Shen, P., Chang, A. L., Qi, W., Kim, K.-H., Kim, D., & Park, Y. (2019). trans-Trismethoxy resveratrol decreased fat accumulation dependent on fat-6 and fat-7 in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Food & function*, 10(8), 4966-4974.
- Yunus, F. u. N., Nadeem, M., & Rashid, F. (2015). Single-cell protein production through microbial conversion of lignocellulosic residue (wheat bran) for animal feed. *Journal of the Institute of Brewing*, *121*(4), 553-557.
- Zheng, J., Enright, F., Keenan, M., Finley, J., Zhou, J., Ye, J., Greenway, F.,Senevirathne, R. N., Gissendanner, C. R., & Manaois, R. (2010).Resistant starch, fermented resistant starch, and short-chain fatty acids reduce intestinal fat deposition in Caenorhabditis elegans.

Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 58(8), 4744-4748.

Zheng, J., & Greenway, F. (2012). Caenorhabditis elegans as a model for obesity research. *International journal of obesity*, *36*(2), 186-194.

Summary in Korean

Multi-omics 분석을 이용한 *Fusarium venenatum* 기반 미생물 단백질의 기능 평가

이준표

서울대학교 대학원

농생명공학부 동물생명공학전공

단백질은 몸을 구성하는 기본 물질이며 인간이 삶을 영위하는 데 가장 중요한 물질이다. 특히, 고기는 대표적인 단백질 공급원으로 여 겨지며 많은 사람들이 고기를 섭취하여 필요한 단백질을 보충하고 있 다. 전 세계적인 인구 및 고기 섭취량 증가에 따라 증가하는 수요를 맞추기 위하여 사육 두수를 늘려야 한다. 하지만 현재 축산업으로 인 해 발생하는 환경 문제들로 인해 사육 두수를 늘리는 것은 힘들 것으 로 보이며 결과적으로 미래에는 고기의 수요를 맞추기 힘들 것으로 예상된다. 이에 따라 많은 연구진들이 미래의 지속적인 단백질 공급 을 위하여 대체단백질들을 찾기 위해 노력하였으며 배양육, 식물성 단백질, 식용 곤충 등이 후보물질들로 대두되었다. 본 연구에서 사용 한 물질은 Fusarium venenatum을 배양하여 생산한 미생물 단백질 로서 대체단백질 후보물질 중 하나이다. 본 연구는 멀티오믹스 분석 기술을 이용하여 F. venenatum 기반 미생물 단백질의 대체단백질원 으로의 기능을 평가하기 위하여 진행되었다.

첫 번째 실험으로는 예쁜꼬마선충을 이용한 실험을 진행하였다. 예쁜꼬마선충에게 Escherichia coli OP50을 단독으로 먹인 그룹을 OP50 그룹이라 명명하고 *E. coli* OP50와 함께 *F. venenatum*을 먹 인 그룹을 F.V 그룹이라 명명하였다. Lifespan assay와 Killing assav를 통해 F.V 그룹이 OP50 그룹에 비해 수명이 연장되고 면역 력이 향상된 것을 확인하였다. 지방 축적양을 확인하기 위하여 Nile red와 Oil red o 염색 실험을 진행하였으며 이를 통해 F.V 그룹에서 OP50 그룹에 비해 지방 축적양이 감소한 것을 확인하였다. 또한 F. venenatum의 급여가 유전자 발현에 영향을 미치는지 확인하기 위하 여 전사체 분석을 진행하였으며 본 연구에서 F.V에서 OP50에 비해 지방 합성과 관련된 유전자 pod-2와 fasn-1의 발현은 억제되었으 며 반대로 지방 분해와 관련된 유전자들의 발현은 증가하였음을 확인 하였다.

두 번째 실험은 고지방식이로 비만을 유도한 마우스에서 F. venenatum의 항비만 효과를 확인하기 위하여 진행되었다. 혈액분석 결과 F. venenatum을 경구투여한 그룹에서 HFD 그룹에 비해 간 독

1 4 6

성 바이오마커는 감소하고 지질 지표들은 개선된 것을 확인하였다. 조직학적 분석을 통해 *F. venenatum* 급여가 간과 지방조직의 지방 축적을 감소시킨 것을 확인하였다. 또한 대사체 분석을 통해 *F. venenatum*이 1차 담즙산과 콜레스테롤 같은 소화효소들과 결합하 여 분변으로 배출시켰고 이를 통해 지방의 소화가 감소하여 지질 지 표가 개선되고 지방 축적을 감소시키는 것으로 예측되었다. 추가적으 로 장내미생물 분석을 통해 *F. venenatum*의 급여가 장내미생물총 구성을 변경시켰으며 알파 다양성을 증가시킨 것을 확인하였다.

결론적으로 본 연구에서 지속가능한 대체단백질로써 F. venenatum 기반 미생물 단백질의 가능성을 확인하였으며 또한, 비 만과 같은 대사질환을 지닌 동물에 F. venenatum 기반 미생물 단백 질을 급여하였을 시, 지방 축적 및 지방 생성 대사가 줄어드는 것을 확인한바 향후 기능성을 보유한 F. venenatum 기반 미생물단백질의 다양한 활용이 기대된다.